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through the Ministry of Health, specifically the Maternal 
Child Health Institute. 

The CHAIRMAN. And your trips are funded through that? 
Dr. DONAHUE. By ourselves and through that, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Dr. DONAHUE. OK. But, as I said, let me shorten my comments 

and then turn to some critical issues. As my resume I think states 
I've spent an enormous amount of time, energy, heart, money, ev: 
erything, trying to account for my brother, who is missing in action 
in Laos since December 13, 1968. And there really is only one 
reason I have done this: because he and others in Laos were aban. 
doned by their government; by the government which they willing. 
ly served in the belief that they were doing the right thing for 
their country. 

It's very simple. How it happened was the POW's in Laos were 
abandoned through the mendacious conduct of foreign policy. Laos 
was the ultimate secret war, funded and operated by the CIA and 
its Thai mercenary army. In the rush to disengage from Laos and 
from Vietnam, the war which had torn this country apart, Messrs. 
Kissinger and Nixon swept the POW's off the board as if they 
never existed. 

They did exist, and until they are brought home this country is 
not going to be whole. 

Now, I have submitted statements, Mr. Chairman, and docu· 
ments to the Committee from the Defense Department, the State 
Department, the Pathet Lao, the North Vietnamese, and everybody 
else, regarding American prisoners-{)f-war in Laos, held by the 
Pathet Lao during the Vietnam war. All affirm that Americans 
were alive and in the hands of the Pathet Lao. 

Indeed, several of the documents from our own government not 
only gave the precise locations of POW camps in Laos, but also the 
number of Americans in those camps. For the proof of existence of 
U.S. POW's in Laos during the war and after the signing of the 
Paris Peace Accord is immutable. I think you can imagine my feel· 
ings and the feelings of my mother and father when we were 
watching Operating Homecoming on T.V., and no prisoners came 
out who had been imprisoned in Laos. 

Sitting there praying and hoping that one of the pilots who came 
out---cne of the servicemen who came out-the next one was going 
to be from Laos. Maybe it'll be Morgan, and we can run up and 
hug him and kiss him like all those other families who were hug­
ging and kissing their returned loved ones, fathers, sons and broth­
ers, who had come back from the two Vietnams. 

No POW's came back who had been held captive in Laos. I think 
with that commenced a new dimension of human suffering for 
their families and a new erosion in the integrity of government. t 

I think beyond our suffering and loss of faith in our goverI1;m~~ 
is the greater and growing awareness by so many Americans ~ 
on the fact that servicemen were abandoned in captivity by the~ 
government. This goes beyond the polls, where some 70 percent 
Americans believe that's the case, Senators. Because when we as .. 
country lose faith in our government, then all is lost. . 

I think the country does recover a l~t from its trials and tTlbul~ 
tions. You know, and we move to a higher plane of economic an 
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political awareness. But that's not the case when we abandoned 
live POW's. And there is only downside for our country. 

NoW, importantly, I think that downside is not going to be trans· 
!Duted into upside by the present process of normalization of rela· 
tions with Vietnam. I would like to say a few words about that. 

I would like to observe, and we can talk about this later though, 
that if you don't intervene as a Committee in the POW-MIA proc· 
ess to bring home the prisoners-{)f·war, I think then you'll have 
88Jlctioned their abandonment in the first place. 

If we know that the POW's were alive during and after the war 
and unreturned, hopefully, some of them and possibly many of 
them are alive today. In that process, nothing is greater cowardice 
than for me to listen-not for me to listen, but for me to hear the 
cowardly statements of the Defense Department and State Depart­
!Dent say, as they so often do, we don't have any proof that they're 
alive today. 

To me, those statements are worthy of scorn, opprobrium and 
contempt, and just another way to obfuscate the truth of the POW­
MIA issue. 

With respect to normalization, I fundamentally believe that the 
process of normalization and, ostensibly, accounting for the POW's 
and MIA's as laid out by the State Department and Defense De· 
partment, the road map itself embodies the lie that the executive 
Immch of government has perpetuated for so many years, that no 
Americans were left behind, nor are alive today. 

The Defense and State Departments continue to perpetuate this 
lie so deliberately and so rigorously that it is incorporated into the 
_d map such that, to me, no POW's will be brought home. 

To affirm this, and I feel strongly that you should do so, you can 
t:~~~a~~. two questions with the Government, the executive 

.} First, why are we not making normalization contingent 
a return of the POW's throughout Indochina? In other words, 
are we giving up the great leverage we have to negotiate a 

,_ turn of the live POW's in exchange for normalization? 
Vietnamese are desperate for our investment, trade and dip­

t~~,;;r.~ec~~ognition. Are we not desperate for our missing men, for 
Is this not the substance of negotiated deals, instead of 

1iYe-~'wav's? 
the Vietnamese and Laotians everything they want in 

!IK':halng:e for some undefmed progress on the POW-MIA issue as is 
laid out in the road map is to forever abandon the 
that something this Committee and, indeed, the entire 

';;'~~:;t"! wishes to endorse? 
" why is the road map classified, and what are the judg· 

of progress that are in it? The fact that they're 
was stated to me, including Mr. Sampley and others, in 

with Messrs. Kenneth Quinn and Carl Ford this Septem· 
I asked them what constituted progress on the POW­
by which no~alization would be implemented, they 
or<lImess IS a Judgment call. 

gentlemen, that is not the way the fate of the POW's 
~~'ifi(:al,te'ifot'nbehind should be negotiated. I beg you to seek the 
~. of the road map so you and we, the public, may 

mput and, if necessary, change its direction. 
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The road map is not going to heal the great wound this country 
feels as a result of the abandonment of those who served it. You 
see, here the problem is but one thing. It is secrecy. The war in 
Laos was a sec:et war: The POW's. in Laos were secret. The POW 
and MIA mtellIgence IS a secret stIll classified. And the road map 
is a secret, highly classified. 

Everything is a secret and is so only because of one thing. That is 
because some people are hiding the truth. For them, the truth is 
too powerful for this co~try! too destruct.ive for the morale of 
armed forces, and too debIlItatmg to our natIOnal honor for it to be 
told. 
. Thus, in the eyes of the individuals who have lied about this sub. 
Ject for so many years, the country is better off by the secret not 
bemg told, and by the POW's forever serving their country rotting 
away m Indochma. 

To these incredibly morally bankrupt individuals the secret and 
the lie m~st prevail,. and the truth must never be'told. But until 
the truth IS told, ladies and gentlemen, I think that until the live 
POW's a:e brought home, there is no honor, no dignity, no morali­
ty, for this country. 

The road map embodies the secrecy and the lie and it is up to 
you all to change it. ' 

Please, we cannot ha~e an honest POW-MIA policy until we 
have honesty about the ISSue. The fact that live Americans were 
ab~ndoned m~es the ~Iood boil of everyone I know, except the war 
pobcymakers mvolved m the secrecy and the lie. 

I therefore ask this Committee to request the White House to 
defer normalization of relations with Indochina until you have fin­
Ishe? your research and investigations and have issued your con­
clusIon~ and ~ecommendations. With the road map, the White 
House IS runnmg away from you and will persevere with the lie 
and abandon the live POW's. 

I think this Committee is too distinguished for that. I think the 
POW's are. And I certainly think their families are. I would like to 
know, as we get into the questions and answers, what you think 
about that as well. 

I tell you what. I'm. ti~ed. My parents are tired. My mother has a 
broken heart over this ISSue. We have spent 22 years trying to ac­
count for my brother. We have no faith in our government. And 
we're on the verge of losing it in our cotmtry. 

I appeal to you to do the right thing and intervene in the POW­
MIA process, and bring the live POW's home now. Please help us 
regain Our faith. ' 

Now, I would like to close my opening statement by adding that. 
to m!", solvm~ the Indochina POW-MIA issue and bringing home 
the bve POW s IS an incredibly simple and straightforward process. 
The PreSIdent puts the Secretary of State on an airplane and senda 
him to Hanoi and Vientiane with a mandate. Use our levers of in­
vestment, trade and diplomatic recognition, and negotiate with the 
VIetnamese and Laotians to bring home the live POW's. 

To do so, you must also give the Vietnamese a face-saving way of 
giving the men back. It's that simple. And it's certainly consistent 
with the highest national priority. 

Thank you very much. 
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Now, I can answer and make statements. 
[APplause.] 
Dr. DoNAHUE. I can answer and make statemen~, as I would like 

very briefly, about the mandate for the CommIttee, the nature 
intelligence, the nature of the conspiracy of the coverup, and 

iPedfi~calIy, why the Vietnamese are holding live POW's. I can also 
Pathet Lao, because I have been going to Laos pro\). 

more than anybody in this room. Talk about live-sighting re­
because here's the latest pile of live-sighting reports on my 

prepared statement of Dr. Donahue follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. JEFFREY C. DoNAHUE 

Ladies and Gentlemen of the Committee: As the resume submitted to you shows, I 
ltave spent an enormous amount of my time, energy. heart ~n~ m~ney t;Yin~ to ac­

for my brother, Maj. Morgan Jefferson Donahue, Mlssmg-lO-Acbon 10 Laos 
December 13, 1968. There is only one reason why I have done this: because he 

others in Laos were abandoned by their gouernment-by the. govern~ent 
willingly and honorably served in the belief they were domg the rIght 
. country. 

the POW's in Laos were abandoned through the mundane and men· 
con,dwct of international diplomacy. Laos was the ultimate secret war, 

operated by the CIA and its Thai mercenary ~rmy. The In~oc.hina War 
eDumtleY apart. In the rush to disengage feom It, Messrs. KISSInger and 

POW's off the board as if they never existed. They did exist, and 
Until they are brought home, this country will not be whole. 

SUDmu."", statements and documents to this Select Committee from the . ':~::= Department, the State Department, the Pathet Lao and the Vietnamese re­
:. .. American Prisoner&<>f·War in Laos during the Vietnam War. All affirmed 
. ~~~~":,~~e·~ ~~~ were aHve and in the hands of the Pathet Lao. Indeed, several of .! from our own government not only gave the precise locations of 

holding Americans in Laos but also the number of Americans in those 
proof of the existence of U.S. POW's in Laos during the War and after 
of the Paris Peace Accord is immutable. 

can you imagine my feelings and those of my mother and f~ther and ~he 
of 80 many servicemen lost in Laos while we were watch~ng 9peratl<?n 

!",,~~Inin,g on T.V. and no prisoners came home who had been !mprlSOned 10 
imagine the intensity of my hopes and prayers, saymg to myself, 
next one is going to be from Laos-maybe it will be Morgft!1 and 

celeb!·~~ as powerfully as those other families who are running to the aIrcraft 
kiss their fathers, sons and brothers who had come back from the two 

held captive in Laos came back despite all the proof. With that com· 
~~:',:~~;~:::;J.i~n in human suffering for their families and loved ones. And, 
': a new erosion in the integrity of our government. 

us have kept our lives moving even with our suffering; others have not. 
I weep for them and for their loved ones left behind to face mean, ceuel 

the POW camps and jungles of Indochina. . 
as sadly, that suffering inevitably warped itself into a tragic twist WhICh I 
only you by your actions can untie: 1088 of faith in our country and a finn 

:~~~~.'that it cannot and will not do the right thing, which is to bring home the 
from Laos even at this late date. Indeed, loss of faith in our country over 

government is truly heartbreaking because we all were among the 
of our country. We were as patriotic as could be. 

our suffering and loss of faith is the greater and growing awareness 
other Americans--based on the facts-that servicemen were abandoned 

~~I'tivity by their government. This goes beyond the polls, Ladies and Gentlemen, 
we as a country begin to lose faith in government then all is lost. I 

cmmtlrv does recover from a of its trials and tribulations and moves to 
ecD.nOlnk .,:,::~re.n .. lS, but that is not the case when 

'~~~t;~jf~~~?J:i: . There is only a downside for our future. 
.• i~lr::'~~:~~t1;;~ not going to be transmuted into upside by the '! of relatlons WIth Indochina, and I would hke to say 

need to first note, though, that if this Committee does 
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not intervene to bring home the live roWs then you will have sanctioned leavi~ 
them behind in the first place. If, as we know, they were alive during and after the 
War, then some and hopefully many of them are alive today. Nothing could be 
greater cowardice than for someone to say (as the representatives of the State and 
Defense Departments so often do), "Well. we don't have any proof they're alive 
today." Such statements are worthy of nothing but scorn, opprobrium and contempt 
~nd are nothing more than another way to obfuscate the truth of the POW-MIA 
Issue. 

I fundamentally believe that the process of normalization and, ostensibly, account­
ing for the POW's-MIA's as laid out by the State and Defense Departments-the so.. 
called "Roadmap"-i1self fully embodies the lie that the Executive Branch of gOy. 
ernment has perpetuated for so many years: no Americans were left behind alive 
nor are alive Loday. The Defense and State Departments continue to perpetuate this 
lie so deliberately and so rigorously that it is incorporated into the Roadmap SUch 
that no live POW's will be brought home. Two questions affirm this to me, and I 
feel strongly that you should investigate them as thoroughly as you can: 

0) Why are we not making normalization contingent upon a return of the live 
POW's throughout Indochina, i.e., why are we giving up the great leverage we have 
to negotiate a return of the live POW's in exchange for normalization? The Viet­
namese are desperate for Our investment, trade and diplomatic recognition-are We 
not desperate for our POW's? Is this not the substance of negotiated deals rather 
than giveaways? To give the Vietnamese and Laotians everything they want in ex­
change for some undefined "progress" on the POW-MIA issue, as presently is the 
course laid out in the Roadmap, is to foreuer abandon th.e live POW's. Is that what 
this Committee and, indeed, the entire U.S. Senate wishes to endorse? 

(2) Why is the Roadmap classified and what exactly are the judgemental elements 
of progress? The fact that they are judgemental was stated to me and others in 
meetings with Messrs. Kenneth Quinn and Carl Ford this Septet;nber. When asked 
what constituted progress, they simply said, ICProgress is a judgment call". Ladies 
and Gentlemen, that is not the way the fate of the POW's who were left behind 
should be negotiated. I beg you to seek the declassification of the Roadmap so we 
the people may have input and, if necessary, change its direction. Again, the Road. 
map is not going to heal the great wound this country feels as the result of the 
abandonment of those who served it. 

You see, here the problem is but one thing: secrecy. The war in Laos was a secret 
war; the POW's in Laos were a secret; the POW intelligence is a secret; and, the 
Roadmap is a secret. To me, everything is a secret only because some people are 
hiding the truth. And, to them the truth is too powerful for this country, too destruc. 
tive for the morale of our Armed forces, and too debilitating to our national honor 
for it to be told. Thus, in the eyes of the individuals who have lied about the subject 
for so many years, the country is better ofT by the secret not being told and by the 
POW's forever "serving their country" rotting away in Indochina. Therefore, to 
these incredibly morally bankrupt individuals the secret-and the lie-must prevail 
and the truth must never be told. 

Until the truth is told, Ladies and Gentlemen, and until the live POW's are 
brought home, there is no honor, there is no dignity, and there is no morality in the 
armed forces and foreign JX>licy of this country. The Roadmap embodies the secrecy 
and the lie and it is up to you to change that. Please, we cannot have an hon~t 
POW-MIA policy until we have honesty about the issue. The fact that live AmeJ'l­
cans were abandoned makes the blood boil of everyone I know-except those warped 
policy-makers involved in the secrecy and the lie. 

I must therefore ask this Committee to request the White House to defer normal­
ization of relations with Indochina until you have finished your research and inves­
tigations and have issued your conclusions and recommendations. With the Roa~ 
map, the White House is running away from you and will persevere with the lie an 
abandon the live POW's. I think this Committee is too distinguished for that. The 
POW's are, thei r families are, and so is this country. 

I'm tired, Ladies and Gentlemen. My parents are tired and my mother has a 
broken heart. We have spent over 22 years trying to bring my brother back ~ro~ 
Laos. We have no faith in our government and we are on the verge of losing It !)1 
our country. I guess in this latter regard we would join my brother. Does anyone In 
this room think that it is his faith in his country which has kept him alive? I dare 
say not· rather, it probably is his faith in his creator and his family, knowing that 
we wou'ld not abandon him as his country has. Please. please help us regain our 
faith in our country. Please do the right thing and intervene in the POW-MIA prOC' 
ess and bring the live POW's home now. 
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uld like to add that to me solving the Indochina POW-MIA issue ~nd bring-
I ~~me the live POW's is incredibly straightfo:ward proc~: the. Pre~ldent .puts 

iDi retary of State on an airplane and sends him ~ Han~1 and Vl~~ttane wl~h a 
&be ~ teo using our levers of investment, trade and dlP.iomatlc recogmtton negotIate 
~ :he ·Vietnamese and Laotians to bring home the hve POW's; to do so you must 
1ft 've them a face-saving way of giving the men back. . 
~ ~ that simple. I think he needs your encouragement to do It. 

Thank you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. We are going to want to get into that. Why do 
tre not proceed so we can have time to do that. 

Mr. Sampley. 

STATEMENT OF TED SAMPLEY, CHAIRMAN, HOMECOMING II 
PROJECT 

M SAMPLEY. Chairman Kerry and Smith, and all the Senators, I 
wis{to thank you for the opportunity to address you toda.y. I am 
Ted Sampley. I am a former U.S. Special Forc~s non-.commIssIoned 
officer, with two tours of duty in Vietnam, durmg WhICh tIme I had 
• top secret clearance. . . 

During my tours in Vietnam and CambodIa I was decorated SIX 
times which included four Bronze Stars, the Army CommendatIon 
Medai and the Republic of Vietnam Cross of ~allantry, and a s~­
cia! citation from the anti-communist CambodIan government. Th,s 

ial citation was a result of my being i'art of a handfu! of Green 
Cts who secretly trained three battalions of Cambo~lian troops 
to overthrow the Cambodian government of Prmce SIhanouk m 

197~. short, many times I was in places that the U.S. Government 
denying that I was supposed to be. The same as the war m 
The Green Berets that were serving in Laos and other people 

served in Laos at that time, the AmerIcan people were bemg 
something other than the truth. , .. . 

'-'~lrr,enl~~,_!I':m chairman of Homecoming II Project. It s a CIVilian 
organization, and I publish the U.S. Veteran 

and Report, which is a monthly veterans newspaper. We 
a readership of approximately 30,000. It goes all over the 

Homecoming II Project, by the way, has one of the largest 
r. Q~ll.!Ctions of POW-MIA data outside the U.S. Governmen.t. We 

collecting it. You can take, say, someone m the 
that's wearing a POW bracelet. They can wnte 

'~~~~:li~~ II, and we'll send them a bio, an accura.te blO of w~at 
, I this man. We'll give the American pubhc mformatlOn 

U.S. Government will not give about the case studies of 

We h:~~ spent a lot of time and a lot of mo,:,-ey collecting this 
illfOrmation. We're proud of it. We have shared It With the Senate 
Foreign Relations Committee. We have a computer network m 
Which anyone can sign up. As a matter of fact, the POW Network 
which these bios are on, are represented m here tomght m the 
back. 

Before I get into the thrust of my testimony, I would like to 
!bake a recommendation. I've been in the POW ISSue-I got started 
III 1971 through 1973. As a matter of fact, I worked very hard m a 
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little group called Americans Who Care in Fayetteville NC while I was still in the service. ' , I worked very hard to bring veterans like Senator McCain and others home, who we knew were being treated in a most harsh way. Sometimes, after I read about what happened to these folks I wonder how they can even come home and survive. Only people who have w~lked in their shoes can know what they went through. T~e AmerIcans Who Care sold bracelets. They passed out infor­matIon. And most of the-well, all of the income was given to the NatIonal League of Families. So, in those days, I indirectly worked for the NatIOnal League of Families. Today, Homecoming II has a number of projects. We operate a vigil down near the Vietnam Veterans wall. We are under a very heavy attack by certain folks represented in the U.S. Government to try to oust us from our location down there. I took over Home­commg II appr~x'mately 2 years ago. I was appointed chairman. It IS a nonpaymg Job. 
Senator McCain, I respect what you said and I believe it. If you want to be the deviI's advocate, it needs to be done. Senators you have someone in front of you that's one of those persons that has been accused of "making money on the issue." Bring it up. Ask me about it. Ask me about funds. 
Yo,:, have one of th~~ folks in th~ issue that is accused of being a radical. I am an actIvist. We do thmgs and have done things for a number of years to try to keep the POW issue alive in front of the ~erican publ!c. Agai)', the way I've been repaid over the years is With name-callmg. We ve been called worms, Rambos. I think Colo­nel Childress named us the North Carolina Crazies. The list goes on and on in an attempt to discredit us. But let me give you an ex~mple of what we have been dOing. You talk about the reward. This 15 a blown up copy of Vietnamese money, and you can barely see it, but written on this Vietnamese money is the reward offer with Capt. Eugene Red McDaniel's phone number on it, to where anyone that runs aCross this money-we spread this around inside of Vietnam, by the way. We send some people through there. Cap?in McDaniel did not ask us to do that, but since he was rep­resentmg the reward, we spread it around. This is a copy of the reward message t?a~ we .floated down the Mekong a~vertising the reward. There It 15 m Vietnamese, qUite clear that It is a reward for a living American POW, not a set of remains. It's clearly writ­ten here. 

There's another one, I believe the Colonel held it up a few min­utes ago. This is where it comes from. We spread it. This little bell tells a lot. This come out of Laos. This tells the story of the excava­tion that the U.S. is doing in Laos and Vietnam. This is made, gen­tlemen, from a downed U.S. aircraft. The Lao have been going in for years. They've been taking the metal out of these crash sites, everything they could find of value, stripping it, melting it down, and making little things like temple bells out of it. These are pictures of that salvage coming across the Mekong River out of Laos-there's Vientiane-you can see it's quite clearly U.S. salvage. Quite clearly. You all can have these pictures. You can look at them. You can do what you like. The point is that this 
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h site excavation is bull, because the Lao civilians have been ~g through this for years. 
. "¥he CHAIRMAN. Can we have the clerk perhaps collect those plC-res and circulate them among the Members. "'Mr. SAMPLEY. Let me get into my testIm~ny. The CHAIRMAN. You mean you were not. 

~ut~·~y. I turned in 40 copies of this. Senator !.Cerry and . asked for documentation. I hope you have thiS m front t ers, 1~uhas a number of exhibits. Do you have my documents­. y~If you do not someone has it in your office. U[S;,e pps 290-339 of the appendix.] . 1 am h~re toda to inform this Committee a!,d th~ AmerI~n Ie that key tl.S. Government officials, startm~ With some m ,CP -President Richard Nixon's AdministratIOn and mto rn:.e~President George Bush's Administration ha:'f! conducted.a Gao gam of misinformation, disinformatIon, dlscredltIn~, d.omestIc ::Fog ridiculing against civilians, veterans groups and mdlvlduals ho a~e concerned and believe that our ~overnment has not been ~ 'ous about resolving the issue of AmerIcans unaccounted for and ~ners of war and missing in actIon. During the Administration of PreSident Ronald Reagan, I hW aood reason to believe that this a~tivity was be!ng orchestra from the President's National SecUrity CounCil which: !1S you ~na­tors know, has no authority to engage m such actIVltIes--partlCu-Iarly domestic spying. . be I am, therefore, respectfully ,!rgin~ that a speCial prosecu~r appointed to investigate thiS SituatIOn. I had an oppo~umty to Jearn first-hand the U.S. Government's methods of spymg upon and dealing with the Vietnam veteran activists who are cO~9~3n~ about the POW issue when I was approached m Marc~ y Col. Charles "Chuck',' Allen, a retired Special Forces Lieutenant Colonel. 
'11 NC h I was hired by Lieutenant Colonel Allen, of Fayettvi e! ,w 0 at that time was head of operations for a s~,ally organ~zeded gro~p called the Center for POW IMIA AccountabilIty. I :was hlr to m-6ltrate the veterans' group called the Veterans VIgIl Soc{XtY,; Tre Veterans Vigil Society was operating a 24-hour Pqw 1M . co or f)C'rd" vigil near the Vietnam Veterans Memorial m Washm~n, 

Members of the Vigil had sworn ~o remain at the M~f"0rIal 'until all of the Vietnam POW 1M/A s are accou!,ted. fo~. As a lllatter of fact, an off-shoot of that group--I thm~. It IS caJled BRAVO-true to its word, still maintains a 24-hour VIgIl. [See exhibit A p. 290 of the appendix.] .. My assignment was to determine how much money the VIgIl w.as taking in, where and how it was ?,emg spent, the names of Its lI;Iembers, if they were "doing drugs , ,,:nd If they had any connec­tion to Lt. Col. Bo Gritz and to a man Identified as Mike Babcock. AJlen told me that it was believed that members of th<: Vete~ans Vigil Society were helping to prepare a POW rescue mission. mto Laos. He said that the U.S. Government "disapproved of prIvate forays" and if I could identify the people who were planmng such a Illission, their passports would be seized by the U.S. Government. 
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He took a small address book from his pocket and pointed to 
of names he said included FBI agents and National Park 
vestigators that were also gathering information about 
ans. I wondered, in addition to being impressed by the i?!onnaltiOQ 
that he had in his hand, how a supposed civilian would have 
kind of information. How does he have the names of the 
agents that are investigating? 

To infIltrate the Vigil for a week-which I did in April of 1983-.[ 
was promised $500 in expenses, which was paid; then $500 for the 
investigation which was never paid-I think because my investiga. 
tion turned up nothing of significance about the Vet group. Allen 
told me the remainder of the money was to be paid through former 
Special Forces Lt. Col. Robert K. Brown, a member of the Center 
board of directors, and publisher of Soldier of Fortune magaZine. 

I later learned Brown had provided the Center with $5,000 
"start.up" money, and had at that time continued to be a major 
benefactor for the Center. 

During either the first or second week in April of that year, I 
returned to Fayetteville and submitted to Allen a written report, 
detailing what I had found out about the Vigil. I was in Allen's 
office when he picked up the phone and called a man he referred 
to with familiarity as Dick Childress, and gave him a report about 
the information I had gathered. 

According to Allen, the documents he provided me, the Center 
was an organization which was incorporated with non·profit status, 
and was based in-and may still be in Washington, DC. At that 
time, retired Maj. Gen. John K. Singlaub, a close associate of 
Brown, was head of the Center and its membership consisted 
mostly of retired senior military officers. 

Allen told me that "the Center interacts with and maintains a 
working relationship with Government agencies responsible for 
POW IMIA affairs." Allen went on to say that the Center had a 
close relationship with the White House, naming Dick Childress as 
the Center's principal contact--who I later learned was then.Lt. 
Col. Richard Childress, the director of Asian Affairs for President 
Reagan's National Security Council, who I also later learned had 
been sharing an NSC office with Lt. Col. Oliver North. I was also 
present at subsequent dates when Allen made several other calls 
and reports by phone to Childress. 

On one visit to Allen's office in Fayetteville, I was shown by 
Allen a pile of several-hundred color slides taken by Gritz's ~aedm 
inside of Laos. These slides, according to Allen, had been obtam 
without Gritz's knowledge by bribing a disenchanted team membelrt 
who had stolen the fJ.!.m from Gritz before it had been developed. 
was my understanding that copies of these stolen slides had been 
or were subsequently provided to Childress. 

I later learned Soldier of Fortune magazine was engaged at tedh8t 
time-at the time I was working for the Center-<ln a specIal. I­
tion trashing MIA activist Gritz, Scott Barnes, and Col. Jack BruirY 
and others. I believe it's interesting to note that the same peoPhe, 
including Singlaub and Allen-served on both the staff at t e 
Center and are listed as contributing editors and/or advisors to So)· 
dier of Fortune magazine. In fact, Center for Accountability officers 
Allen, Singlaub, Ret. Brig. Gen. Heine Aderholt, James P. Mon' 
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. I were cited for their assistance in trashing 
.. han, and Mllth Copu os,. e-cited for their assistance in trashing others m t e magazm . ed .. tritz and others in the magazine's s~Clal Ibon. 

[See exhibit B, p. 302 of the. appendIX.] d others at the White 
It is worth noting .that ~hll~ CI~~~~~t:~nd Bailey for their ef-

'JI'DU!;ein w&~t~::~~~::'~ ~fe~V;:nant Colon~~~~i;;":S ~~~o~St~l*h~~ 
fortu.ne were maklI~g a~~~~~~:;d ~rm the Laotian anti-com­

JIOrder mto Laos, helpmg bl" hed what was known as a For. 
lIIunist fight~rs. r~ey evenr.:~~a~Sterritory_all in apparent viola. 
ward Operat°S'aN s:e ~~ Act Not one word was ever uttered by 
tion of the .. M rt y f the Reagan White House about thIS, 
(:hildrefss °B

r 
any deet~il:~ ~he operation in an edition of his maga· eff:n a ter rown 

line. exhibit ~'I~g~9:cc:! ~~e ~~:~d~l his associates to armhc0'f-
, tabl to the White House. But tee -.~mi';t gu~rrt'·II~t~er::~f~~ CoI~nel Bailey and Colonel Gritz and 

of prlva e CI !Zen Wh Se tors? 
d Col Al Shinkel-are not. y, na. f 

: atThhe., eS' .ea~ire C~I~re~s/~n::rdf:r.1f~~~~~~~i~he e~~:i ~:~I ~~X 
~o!;f: Ei:jd~=e~: t~~~o~I~~u~~i~;~ ~~r[~~ it.SasG~~ 
IIIgIl 0 POW IMIA policy. From then to now, the patter~ . as 

rather than focus all available resource~ Of the:oe~~r1 
roblem of our missing Vietnam veteran~,. ~uc d or re uta­

ken directed toward destroying the cre~lblhty ~tnh AllenP the 
.. A suit of my expenence WI , tIon of the cnbcs. s a re V· ·1 Society I became 

Center for Accountability and tthh~ Vet~~~sth:1ive POW 'issue that 
convinced that there was some, mg a 

!'8CIuired a closer look. d later an officer in the Washin&t<>n.based 
I became a member, an C I"t" I believe you receIved tesb-

: ",~.tional Vietnam Veterans oa I IO~. f 1984 I went to the Repub­
from them yester~ay .. In tw~us :here ; veterans parade had 
Natio!1al Cob nvehntl~t t~n ala V"i'~tnam Veterans Coalition. ":he 
orgamzed y tea Ion t t get a meeting WIth 

blJ.ron ... of the Dallas event was a!1 att;emp .
d 

0 f live POW's in .. ,:!:!~~~t Reagan, so that the coalItIon \eVlp ened 0 t I believe at 
. C could be handed directly to teres. en . hich had 

meeting Colonel Bailey was present. The parade, W h 
' . d e apart at the seams-wen, 

organized well m ':' vance, c'O:l nel Childress had made a 
}a~r ~arned'il L:u~h:d~led p~rticipants telling them that 

1re we~e t~o~f,;~;e~:res than motorcyc.le gangs and rabble-rousers, 
IIld there was a great potential for a :lOt. 

[DSee. exhihbit D, p. 302 ~f lt~85 al~~'x~] complaint about Childress' 
urmg t e summer 0, I . t filed with 

Interference with private groups. Th~ cJmp am h:r:ter told me 
loIorth Carolina Congressman Walter ·t ~hes'FBI To this date I 
::.~ m,?;,~~rmh~~n~ h:.,~~~ sfr~~o~~e ~BI e invoiving that co;,,-
Plaint--although I have heard from them In other ways. 
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In September 1984,. John Mead, an international businessmllll 
,,:nd former CIA assoc~ate, r~ed a lengthy complaint with the JUs­
tice Department accusmg Childress and the Center of participati 
m an illegal political relationship. Specifically, Childress Was ~ 
~used of .using. the Cen.ter as his pr~vate, investigative force; abUs­
mg classified informatIon; threatenmg blackmailing and carrying 
out character assassinations in connection with classified POW doc. 
uments. 

Mead filed his complaint with the criminal division of the Justice 
Department ~d Fred Fielding, legal counsel to President Reagan, 
and others, WIth no success, and no response to the allegations. 

[See exhibit E, p. 306 of the appendix.] 
In the fall of 1988, the National Steering Committee for Ameri_ 

can War Veterans, a Vietnam activist group of which I am Chair_ 
man-and it was before becoming Chairman of Homecoming 11_ 
we lost a campaign into Southeast Asia designed to advertise the 
existence of the $2.4 million reward, put up by U.S. Congressmen 
in hopes of persuading officials from Vietnam, Cambodia, and La~ 
to defect with at least one, Iivin~ American POW. The plan was 
Simple. We had generated approXImately $5,000 in funds which we 
had con."erted into small bills, U.S. and foreign, and ../e stamped 
them With the reward message----<;imilar to what is being passed 
around in front of you, Senators. 

Each stamped bill, along with a reward flier, was placed in a zip­
lock bag and made waterproof, so that it would float. In early Octo­
ber, team members Jim Copp, a Vietnam veteran and elementary 
sch~1 teacher, and Donna Long, a free-lance journalist and POW 
actiVist, entered Thailand-Donna is sitting behind me-and 
rented. small boats for th~ p~ of plaCing the waterproof mes­
sages mto the Mekong River, which is the boarder between Laos 
and Thailand. 

The idea was to get the messages as close to the Lao side of the 
Mekong River as possible, so that they would float to the Lao side 
and be picked up by the Lao population. The further idea was then 
as they spent t~e m~>ney-which they would-they would read the 
message each bme It was spent. We hoped to draw international 
attention to the reward. It was a publicity stunt also, which we did 
to draw Lao government officials attention to the reward offer, 
which was our primary purpose-also, which we did. 

Jim and Donna, who were 2 days ahead of the other 4 members 
of the team-including myself-<3eized the opportunity, and actual­
ly entered Laos and began handing out the reward message, money 
to the Lao people. Unfortunately, in one of the villages, which they 
entered, they crossed paths with a Lao government official who 
placed them under arrest. Jim and Donna were blind-folded. Sena­
tors, they were handing out money. They weren't armed. The,! 
were handing out money, with a reward offer for American POW S 
that the Laos say do not exist. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did they have a visa to enter? 
Mr. SAMPLEY. No, sir-Jim and Donna were blind-folded. Guns 

were placed at .their hea~. Their lives were threatened. They were 
tortured by bemg kept m sohtary confinement and refused suffi­
cient food to live on. They were, at one time, physically assaulted, 
and there was at least one attempted sexual assault On Donna 
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·ng the captivity. Jim lost better than 30 pounds. He was V~TY 
4~ when he was released. He was kept for 41 days before bemg 
:ally released. . 

,\nd what is not in this written testimony, the release took 

~HAIRMAN. I need to ask you, Mr. Sampley, because I have 
..I you a lot longer than almost every other witness has had for 
:;:~pening-I do not want to be accused of cutting anybody off, but 
1 do want to try to move you along. 333 

Mr. SAMPLEY. 30 seconds--Senator, included in Exh!bit F, p. , 
classified U.S. cables which define the negotiations betw,:"n 

~Idress and the Lao government officials concerning the captive 

'18;,. exhibit F, p. 317 of the appendix.] 
The tone of the cables was clearly more a concern of how to use 

the incident to embarrass the Members of the U:S. Con~ess who 
were sponsoring the reward, rather than gettmg Jlm-gettmg Long 
IDd Copp released. . 

J would like for this, and the rest of my ~stImony to be placed­
along with the exhibits-into the records, Sir. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sampley follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TED SAMPLEY 

Olairmen Kerry and Smith and Honorable Senators, I wish to thank you for the 
rtunity to address you today. My N~e is Ted Sampley. I. am ,8 former l!.8. 

I!!~: Forces non<ommissioned officer With two tours of duty 10 ylet~am dunng 
~htime I had a top secret security clearance. During my tours In VIetnam and 
OImbodia I was decorated 6 times which included 4 Bronze Stars, the Army .Co~­

i .. ondati<· In Medal and the Republic of Vietnam Cross of Gallantry ~nd ~ s~Ial CI­
the anti-communist Cambodian government. The special CitatIon was 

"'~E!d_'" a result of my being part of a handful of Green Bere~ who secretly 
':'" battalions of Cambodians troops to overthrow the Cambodlan government 
.II ,,,,",,"," Sihanouk in 1970. . . T t· I 

Currently I am chairman of the Homecoming II ProJect, a CIVl Ian na IOna 
JIOW/MlA ~rganization, and I publish the U.S. Veteran News and Report, a month­
., veterans' newspaper. . I th t 

Senators I am here today to inform this Committ:ee and .the Am.encan PE:OP ~ d 
..., U.S. ~vernment officials, starting with BO,rne 10 !,r.es1de!lt RIchard NIXon sa -
.mistration and into President George Bush s admln1stratlOn,. have. conduc~ ~ 

. ~~.'m of misinformation disinformation, discrediting, domestIC spymg, and r~ 
against veterans. civilian groups, and individuals who 3;re con~rned and 
that our government has never been se~io~s a~ut ~esolvmg the Issue of Amer­
unaccounted for prisoners of war and mlSSIng In actIon. 

the administration of President Ronald Reagan, I ~ave ,good ~n to hE: 
this activity was being orchestrated from the ~resldent s N~tlonal Sec~r~­

""'un,,,,, which, as you Senators know, has no authonty to eng~ge In such acb~­
particularly domestic spying. I am therefore respectfully urgIng that a special 

~utor be appointed to investigate this situation. . 
I had an opportunity to learn first hand t~e. U.S. Government methods of spytng 
~ and dealing with Vietnam veteran acbvlSts, concerned. about the POW /~nA -.ue when I was approached in March of 1983 by Charles (Chuck) Allen. a retIred 
lpeCjal Forces Lieutenant-Colonel. . 

I Was hired by Lieutenant Colonel Allen, of Fayetteville, NC, who at that tlme 
~ head of operations for a specially organized. group called the Center for POW I 
~ Accountability. to infiltrate a Vietnam veterans' group called the Ve~?rans 
Viail Society. The Veterans Vigil Society was operating a 24·hour POW/ MIA color 
IUard" vigil near the Vietnam Veterans Memorial in Washington. nq. Members of 
~ Vigil had sworn to remain at the Memorial "until all of the Vietnam MI~I 
POW's are accounted for." As a matter of fact. an off-shoot of that group, true to Its 
~,is still maintaining a vigil there. SEE EXHIBIT "A". 
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My assi,gnment ~as to determine how much money the Vigil was taking in w 
and ~ow It was bemg spent., the names of its members. if they were "doing dr he,! 
and If they had any connectIOn to Lt. Col. So Gritz and to a man identified as ~_ 
Babcock. " U .. 

Allen t~ld me that it was believed that members of the Veterans Vigil Soc' 
were hel~~n$' to prepare a ~W rescue mission into Laos. He said that the U.S. lety 
ernm~nt dLSapproved of pnvate (orays" and if I could identify the people who Gov. 
plannmg such a mission, their passports would be seized by the government~~ 
!OOk a small address book (":lm his jX)Cket and pointed to a list of names h . ~~ 
~ncl,:,ded FBI. agents and National Park Police investigators that were also g:t~d 
mg Jnform~t.l~n on the veterans. I wondered. in addition to being impressed ho: r-
supposed civilIan would have that kind of information • a 

To infiltrate the Vigil for a week, which I did in April of 1983 I was p . 
$5~ in e,:,penaes, which was paid, and $500 for the investigation ~hich w~O~lSed 
paid; I think because my investigation turned up nothing of sign'ificance aboute~hr 
vet group. A:l1en told me that the remainder of the money was to be paid throu h 
f~rmer Special Fo~ Lt. Col. ~bert K. Brown, a member of the Center board g 
dlr~tors and pubhsher of Soldier of Fortune magazine. I later learned Brown ha1 
provided the Center $5,000 "start-up" money and continued to be a major ben ( 
tor for the Center. e ae-

. During eithe~ the first or secon~ week in April of that year, I returned to Fa ette­
vllJe ~n~ submlt~ to A,11en a written report detailing what I had found out ! bout 
the VIgil. I w.as In Allen s office when he picked up the phone and called a man he 
refe~red to WIth familiarity as "Dick" Childress and gave him a report oT the' t 
mation I had gathered. m or-
. Acco~ing to ~JJen, and documents he provided me, the Center was an organiza. 

hon which was mcorporated with a non-profit status and was based in Wash' gto 
DC. At that time, Ret. ~aj. Gen. John K. Singlaub, a close associate of Brow~, w! 
head of the Center and Its membership consisted mostly of retired senior milita 
officers. ry 

~lle~ told me that "the Center interacts with and maintains a working relatio~ 
ship WIth Government agencies responsible for POW/ MIA affairs!' Allen went on to 
~y that. the Center had a close working relationship with the White House namiDl 
Dick <?hlldress ~ the Cente~'s prinCipal. contact, who I later learned was'then-Lt. 
~. ~lchard ~i1dress, the director of ASIan Affairs for President Reagan's National 

L 
ueonty ~unci1 and who I also later learned had been sharing an NSC office with 

t. 1. Ohver North. 
I was also present a~ subsequent dates when Allen made several other calls and 

reports by phone to ChIldress. 
On one visit to A~len's office in Fayetteville, r was shown by Allen a pile of seve~ 

al hundred color sh~es taken by Gritz's team inside Laos. The slides according to 
Allen, had been obtained without Gritz's knowledge by bribing a disen~hanted teanl 
member w~o had stole,,? the fIlm from Gritz before it had been developed. It is my 
u!lderstand~g that COpIes of these stolen slides had been or were subsequently pre> 
vlded to Chtldress. 

I I~arned later, Soldier of Fortune magazine was engaged, at the same time I w81 
work 109 for the Cen~r, on a special edition trashing POW/ MIA activist Gritz. ScoU 
Barnes, .Col. J!lck ~ey and others. I beHeve it is interesting to note that the same 
~ple, IDclu~g S!Jlglau~ and Allen, served on both the staff of the Center and are 
hsted as contnbuting edi~~ and/or advisors to Soldier of Fortune magazine. 1D 
fact, Center for Accountability officers Allen. Singlaub, Ret. Brig. Gen. Heine Ade~ 
?oit. J~mes P. Monaghan and Milt Copulas were cited for their assistance in t rash-
109 qntz and the others in the magazine's special edition. SEE EXHIBIT "B". 

It 15 a!so wo~~ not~g th~t while Childress and others at the White House were 
denouncmg actIVISts. hke Gn.tz and. Bailey, for their efforts in Southeast Asia, LieU· 
tena!'t Colonel Brown ~nd his S?ldiers of fortune were making armed military e~· 
curslons .across the That border mto Laos, helpinK to finance and arm Laotian anti­
c0!11muOls.t fighters ~d they even established a ' Forward Operational Base" on La­
otian terntory--aU 10 8Jitparent violation of the U.s. Neutrality Act. Not one word 
w~s ever uttered by Chlldn::ss or any Member of the Reagan White House aboUt 
thiS, even after Brown detmled the operation in an edition of his magazine. SEE 
EXHIBIT "C". 

Apparently, illegal acts by Brown and his associates to arm anti-communist guer­
rillas were acceptable to the White House. but the efforts of private citizens to 
locate and rescue American prisoners of war were not 

Why? . 
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Senators, this con~ludes my verbal testimony in t.he time all?tted to m~ .. F.urther 
jrJortnation conce~nlOg my knowledge .of these White Hou~lrected a~ttvlttes a re 
,4etAiled in my WrItten statement and Its attachments, which I respectIvely ask be 

part of the record of this hearing. 
entire Childress/ Center for Accountability effort from beginning to end was 

•~I"e,:.~to~ discredit some of the most vocal critics of the U.s. Government POW/ 
From then to now, this patter n has continued. Rather than focus all 

resources on resolving the problem of our missing Vietnam veterans. 
of the effort has been directed toward destroying the credibility and/or repu-
of the critics. 

result of my experience with Allen. the Center for Accountability, and the 
'~' ... "ans Vigil Society, I became convinced that there was something about the live 

that required a closer look. I became a member and later an officer in 
' ib;'YV;;;ihi;'gto!':~~,,! National Vietnam Veterans Coalition. 

of 1984, I went to the Republican National Convention in Dallas where 
had been organi7.ed by the National Vietnam Veterans Coalition. 

Dallas event was an attempt to get a meeting with President 
the Coalition's evidence of Jive POW's in captivity could be handed 

the President. 
parade, which had been organized well in advance, began coming apart at the 
when, as we later learned, Lieutenant Colonel Childress had made a series of 

~:t;~~o~C~;al~~IS to scheduled participants telling them that we were nothing more 
,t :;:':!~;:.:_'_ rabble-rousers and that there was a great potential for a 

an international businessman and former CIA as­
'~~,cf;:::;,~.::ii~ with the Justice Department accusing Childress 
p an illegal political relationship. Specifically, Chilo 

as his private investigative force, abusing 

t~l~~I~~:gF~;~~d~~~: and carrying out character assassina-
connection wit~ documents. 
filed his complaint with the criminal division of the J ustice Department 

Fielding, legal counsel to President Reaflan, and others, with no success 
response to the allegations. SEE EXHIBIT' E". 

fall of 1988 the National Steering Committee For American War Veterans, 
'''''nam activist group of which I am chairman. launched a campaign into South­

designed to advertise the existence of a $2.4 million reward, put up by 
Congressmen, in hopes of persuading officials from Vietnam, Cambodia, and 
to defect with at least one American POW. 

plan was simple. We had generated approximately $5,000 in funds which we 
~~~~,~~~~ to small bills, U.S. and foreign, and then stamped with the reward 
~ stamped bill, along with a reward flier. was placed in a zip-lock bag 

waterproof so that it would float. 
October, team members Jim Capp, a Vietnam veteran and elementary 

te'>ch"" and Donna Long, a free-lance journalist and POW activist, entered 
small boats for the purpose of placing the waterproof messages 

, which is the border between Laos and Thailand. 
was to get the messages as close to the Lao side of the Mekong as possi­

that they would float to the Lao side and be picked up by the Lao population. 
hoped to draw international attention to the reward, which we did, and to 
Lao Government officials' attention to the reward offer, which we also did. 

and Donna, who were 2 days ahead of the other 4 members, of the team, includ· 
myself, seized the opportunity and actually entered Laos and began handing out 
rewa rd message money to the Lao people. Unfortunately, in one of the villages, 

the pair had entered, they crossed paths with a Lao government official who 
them under arrest. 
and blind-folded, guns were placed at their heads, and their lives 

were tortured by being kept in solitary confinement and re­
live on. They were at one time physically assaulted and 

at one attempted sexual assault on Donna during their captivity. 
..... _ ... ~-. a lmost 30 pounds in the 41 days they were held and was seriously ill when 

released. 
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Senators. included in Exhibit "F" are classified U.S. Government cables which define the negotiations between Childress and Lao government officials concerning the captive pair. The tone of the cables was clearly more a concern on how to Use the incident to embarrass the Members of the U.S. Congress who were sponsori!lg the reward offer rather than getting Long and Copp released. SEE EXHIBIT "F". Upon the eventual release of Long and Copp, no effort was made by any U.S. gOy. ernment official to debrief either of the captives. Instead, a State Department offi. cial told the U.S. media that there was no point in debriefing either captive Bnd praised the Lao government for its treatment of them. Long had to demand through her Congressman (Rep. Martin Lancaster D-N.C.) that the U.S. debrief her, because during her captivity her captors discussed the POW IMIA issue with her and she had at one point seen and waved to a man she perceived to be a black American. In fact, a guard told her that the man', name was "Austin." SEE EXHIBIT "G" p. 332. A Homecoming II Project team was later illegally arrested and fined by Thai police, who admitted that U.S. officials had asked them to harassl detain American citizens working on the POW IMIA issue. SEE EXHIBIT "H" p. 335. These efforts to discredit POW IMIA activists started to evolve in 1969 as Nixon became the nation's new chief executive. As the new President was organizing his White House staff, various close relatives of the ever-increasing number of Ameri­cans held prisoner of war and missing in action in Vietnam escalated their demands that the United States do something to help their love ones. Foreign films of U.S. POW's in Communist captivity were sufficient evidence for the families that their love ones were being treated in a most harsh and inhumane way. POW wife, Sybil Stockdale had been organizing POW I MIA families. The re­sults were overwhelming. It was not long before the White House, as well as Con­gressmen and Senators, were being deluged with mail from family members and the mail was becoming increasingly angry in tone. 

"It did not take the new Nixon administration long to figure out that here was one protest movement that could be used to its benefit, "James C. Roberts of the Washington "think thank," the American Studies Center, wrote in his March, 1980, book, "Missing In Action." 
Consequently, according to Roberts, in late 1969 the Nixon administration decided it should "go public" with the POW IMIA issue, to focus public attention on the ter· rible treatment of American POW's and MIA's by the Hanoi crowd. Members of the White House staff of President Nixon arranged an organizational meeting in Washington rx::, on May I, 1970. On May 28, 1970, the National League of Families of American Prisoners and Missing in Southeast Asia was incorporated with an office in Washington, DC. 
Faced with overwhelming disenchantment with the continuation of the Vietnam war Nixon had found a new mobilizing force: the maltreatment of American POW's by the "evil enemy." 
Funding for the League of Families began with influential word from someone in the White House who touched the pockets of Defense Contractors to the tune of tens of thousands of dollars in contributions. Large donations from companies such as Grumman aerospace equipment manufacturers became common. Also in 1971, the League of Families was given the Republican National Committee contributors' list for its own use. 
Technical advice was provided to the League by _ a wide range of experienced gov­ernment officials, who kept a close eye on the POW wives, fearing that they may reverse their support of the President. 
According to former League chairman, Col. Earl Hopper, a bank of about a half dozen BOO-number, toll-free telephones mysteriously appeared in the League head­quarters and free Air Force travel was given to POW IMIA family members when-ever they wished to travel to and from Washington, DC. . The benefits to the Nixon administration were varied. For example, in Aprd of 1971, when some POW I MlA family members, who were against the war, held a press conference in the Cannon House office building in Washington. OC, to de­nounce the war, pro-administration League members were flown to Washington for the purpose of having them disrupt the meeting. When the antiwar POW I MIA spokesmen got up to deliver their messages they were greeted by members of the League, who shouted about the inhumane treatment received by POW IMIA's. Ac-cording to Roberts, this effort was orchestrated by White House aides. . . The true intentions of the Nixon Administration toward the POW IMIA farnlhes were exposed during a meeting on April 14, 1971, between President Nixon and Sen­ator Bob Dole, R-KS. A memorandum for the President on the meeting was drafted by an aide to presidential assistant H.R. "Bob" Haldeman. The memorandum states in part: ''There was also some discussion of the Prisoner of War problems and the 
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~~~~~x l~~: :: .~~~~C:~PI'!r!i~aih~!,:i~m~~~d~~~~~!.~~t~~~~£ 01 
reversing their support of th~ r.:sPresident asked that'this possihili-move purposes an 

"I" 
used the League and the POW /MIA issue to enhance 

the League of Families elected a more ag-
. with the White House turned cool. 

family members to attend League 
bank at League headquB;rters of ab,~u~~t1y m,~u,.i()usly appeared during the Nixon ad-

. . gave patro~izing lip service to the live p<?W IM~ 
scenes attempting to write off the PO~IIMIA lSSu~ y 'cemen declared dead. A memo was wntten by Nat~ona~ se~ Mi hael Oksenberg to NSC head Zhigniew Brzezmskl s B~ins~ write the League of Families indicating ;,ha~ h:e 

:"_~n,er\·( ~~,..in captivity seriously. Oksenberg wrote thIS 18 '~ are playing this game, and you. should not be 
is to sar that the President! is determmed to pursue 

",",sible live MIA s." SEE EXHIBIT "J". . -I<. --;c COd)?ce~., rin~, .... Reagan administration, the White House workedmh~ndl 'dn 
unng . I Lea f Families to espouse the 0 lCla a -its creation, the NatlMIAona . gue °d to trash' any and all of those who OiiIrist.rat!~n line on the POW I ISSue an 

ex=~f this are so numero~ that I ~ould hav~;o ;~~~[~h~~~~obl~ 
Rather than ~o t~ish Idam attatscbt'"h~t toyot:~;:O!:hl: Senators will be able to ""ampl,,. of this Wit ocumen 
for yourselves. SEE EXHIBIT "K". 

The CHAIRMAN. It will be placed in the record. ve Sena-I ·ust want to give everybody a fmr ~hot here. We do ha 
J h I 1m nt to ask you questIOns. IDrB ~ 0 ow wa athetic to being in places where you Incldental~,,: '1!?=Jse I spent Christmas eve of 1968 m 
not sU

P
at a time w'h<;n n~f:n~ 7h!r~u~hth;o dr'A t~hiih~~ 

a couple of other mcu f ill· . th that. I am not going not supposed to. And I am am ar WI 
question your co~ments thbe~e. I· t about the evidence of Most of your test11llony, 0 VIOUS y, IS no . ~ ·th tile r being there. It is evidence of mter erence WI ':~i~~iliat you presume to be indicative of a conspiracy to 

information from coming outed· d I ot going to doubt those things have happen ,an am ~ ci is a record here, of people like Mon,lka Stevenson an 
that kind of interference and sensmg It, and so fo~h. is going to try to look at some of that. It IS a ot 

to turn back for a moment, if I can, to Mr. Donahue's 
. c.:::::r;,n~'faI~t;il~is a very broad and moving conde,!,natl?n by a '! member, somebody deeply involved m thlS, .whose cannot be contested. And you are really as cntlcal .as ~y we have heard about the government. You have saId, JIOint blank, that there has been a cover-up here that has been on­!!Ding. And you are willing to document that. Now, I have a number of questions about .that. And these are IOrt of reasonable personal questions, If you will, and you probably have answers. But I want to ask them to ~ou. Do you ~heve that When it comes to not coming forward WIth mformation that IS 
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known about a live American, a fellow comrade in arm 
so~eone hke a Bill Bell, who served years in Vietnam w s, that 

rdekdlCatedt? hIS hfe to try to find somebody, is he not bona fide~Ishhas 
a mg I. . e 

Mr. DoNAHUE. You and I, Senator, are talking about cov 
and consplrac:y On <;ntirely different levels. I believe the c er-up 
and ~~eficonsPlracy IS in the POW IMIA policy. And if you ~irfP 
me It Ive bullets we can address that and it e bod· et 
what you're saying. ,m les exactly 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. 

th
Mdr. DONAHUEh· The policy is the cover-up-in other words n t 
e ocuments t emselves. ' 0 

The CHAIRMAN. All right, well let me come back then If 
policy IS a cover-up, President Reagan came into of rice p. . the 
Reagan deserves credit for having raised this to a I I· f resident 
publicly that President Carter had never given it eVd o. concem 
dents had not given it. Accurate? ,an prior presl-

Mr. SAMPLEY. I disagree. 
Mr. DoNAHUE. I don't know if that's accurate I w Id d· 

f~~~i~~ui~1 <Ii:asons. He called it the highest national o;iori:;~~: 
T1l.e CHAIRMAN. I believe President Reagan auth . d 

mISSIon, dId he not? OTlZe a rescue 
Mr. ~NAHUE. The Nomarat Raid-I don't know if h 

~~~~~r~e~ t~~t i~~ll~:~~~a~~~~ f~k place, and I ho:r;~~al1r; 
it. T;~t ~h~f'ta~ ~e. are going to .review the intelligence behind 
standing. ylOg to get at IS, I am havmg trouble under-

st!nde!h~~eh~~~~~Yi~U 19~:ta~Jar9W Id~e~~~~d;~t~d~t~~ 
~~rf c';[nht;kg .~t .or approvin~ of it, or being comfortable with it. 
we . e I hm as somet 109 that could have happened-that 

we 
were lOla I. rus

b 
tko sever the ties, and we wanted to get out and 

were pu 109 ac . ' 
It was unpopular. The agreements were made Water ate was 

~olng on. The President's power was slipping. Th~re wer! a lot of 
l;a:ods that thl~fs lcould move that way. I can sort of intellectual-
f n emo IOna y ock In to what might have happened in terms 

o the terrdlble process of ignoring some realities for inadvertent 
reasons, an overt reasons. 
t. What

h 
happens, though, that would make President Reagan con­

~~.f~~cra~~v\'Vi,UP-If there ~as one, begun by prior presidents, 
th.. . d y would he raise to a level of public consciousness, 

;Slssue, ~n make a commitment of it, and make a public politi­
ca Issue 0 It? And then, at the same time want to be party to 
somebody else's deception? Why would he n~t be happier showing 

t
thhat others, In f~ct, had participated in this, but he was going to be 

e person to bnng them home? 
Mr. DONAHUE .. Because I think he was convinced by the career 

bureaucracy, which has been involved in the issue that the conse­
quences for doing so was too high; that the cons~quences for the 
morale of the Armed Forces, our national honor Our integrity were 
so great, that even he made the speech-thos~ who may still be 
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eerving-and I'm quoting him--at the Memorial up in Arlington, 
8IId everything else-those who may still be serving, I take that to 
Jllean we c?nsciously, deliberately leave them behin~. The~ are 
eerving theu country. We choose to let them serve In captivity, 
rather than bring them back, because the consequences for this 
country of bringing them back are entirely too disruptive. 

By this time the process had snowballed. Don't forget, it's the 
United States who had declared all the United States POW's dead. 
It was not the Vietnamese or the Laotians. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, you said to us, we should negotiate, correct, 
(or their return? 

Mr. DoNAHUE. I said you have all the levers to do so, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. First of all, let me say to you, that I believe 

U1ere is an out for the Vietnamese if somebody is alive. Most 
people have stuck to the notion that the government might not 
have a rationale for holding them, they might not be in govern­
ment control. And they, themselves, have articulated the possibili-

tyMaybe somebody out there in the mountain area, or in the Lao­
tian border or something, might have had an ability to hold some­
body without our knowing it, as a Government, but that they, 
themselves, were not holding somebody. So there is a window. 
There is an ability to find people who are in the hands of people 
not in their control. 

But now, when I have gone over there, and I have met now, on 
Cbree occasions, with their officials, and twice over there. On each 
occasion, I have gone aside, late at night-I think I have had a 
pretty good relationship with Foreign Minister Tach. I have said to 
him look, is there any way for us to create, to break this impasse? 
Is there any way to create-is there something you want? Does 
IOmebody control these people, and is there a way? 

I think others have tried that-sort of opening this door, as you 
lay, to negotiation. Now, with all the dues, sort of homage to the 
leJlSitivities of how you do it, and not allowing anybody to be held 
lICCountable, and saving face--all of that-and the answer is, Sena­
tor, I would like to. But there ain't nobody. I cannot negotiate with 
you and have a secret return of somebody who does not exist. 

Now, countless people, I think have tried that approach. But you 

tha
ntn into this stone door. So when you say negotiate, how do you do 

t? 
Mr. DoNAHUE. You send over the Secretary of State with a man­

~!" .from the President, if this is the highest national priority, 
_to IS what it requires. And he has the lever of aid, trade, diplo­
~bc, commercial-whatever relations. And you say, Mr. Baker, 
!IIIe those levers and negotiate. The Vietnamese are telling you that 
• what they want. You are completely powerless to negotiate. 

The CHAIRMAN. But what if they say to Secretary Baker, Mr. 
~retary, we do not have anybody, but we sure want the relation­

p. What do you do then? Do you go on and on? 
~r. DoNAHUE. I think you have co-opted that process by encour­

aging normalization of relations without pre-condition. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me be very clear. 
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No ',me, no one that I know of has suggested norll?'alization with. 
out thIS Issue bemg resolved. That has been saId agam and again in 
this hearing. 

Mr. DoNAHUE. How about pre-conditions, Senator? Why don't 
you encourage two things; one, the declassification of the roadmap. 
and two, the sending over of Secretary Baker. ' 
. The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me say with respect to the declassifica. 

tlon of the roadmap. I am a little puzzled. I serve on the Foreign 
R~lations Committee. I hav,: worked a lot with Dick Solomon on 
thIS. I have talked to the VIetnamese about it, and so forth. I do 
not have a sense that it is classified. 

Mr. DONAHUE. Sure it is, absolutely .. Messrs. Quinn and Ford Con. 
firmed to me that it was. An American citizen cannot see the road. 
map. 

The CHAIRMAN. The conditions in the roadmap, as I understand 
it, concern, first, the Cambodia Peace Accords. And the second 
piece of the roadmap is POW/MIA. 

Mr. DoNAHUE. And subsequently, full commercial relations and 
normalization. 

The CHAI:"M~N _ And the comment was that the pace and scope of 
the normahzatlOn process will be affected by cooperation on POW / 
MIA, correct? 

Mr. DoNAHUE. I think that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Which means, I take it, that you cannot normal. 

ize unless you are moving down the road on POW/ MIA. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. They also said it was U.S. Government. 
Mr. DoNAHUE. You and I disagree on not the ends, we disagree 

on the means. The means are pure judgment call within the bowels 
of the Defense Department and the State Department as to what is 
progress. 

I would like to know what the benchmarks are, and what the cri. 
teria are. Indeed, I think that is pretty much the realm of this 
Committee, to figure out what is going on with the road map, and 
request the White House to hold off normalization until--

The CHAIRMAN. So what you are saying is, because you do not 
understand exactly, in a very spelled-out fashion what the expecta. 
tions are. on POW/ MIA, that you are saying, therefore, that the 
roadmap IS secret? 

Mr. DoNAHUE. Well, we have been told it is classified, Senator­
that the roadmap is classified. I cannot see the criteria. The Ameri. 
can public cannot see the criteria. I guess you could if you subpoe­
naed it or something like that. 

But that to me is not an acceptable standard in the sense that I 
believe that normalization is condition·precedent on full accounting 
by criteria this Committee establishes for accounting of prisoners 
and missing in Southeast Asia, with a roadmap ahead of this Com­
mittee. You have the cart before the horse. Indeed, if the roadmap 
goes through, and we normalize, indeed, we give full commercial 
and diplomatic relations to the POW's-I mean to the Vietnamese 
and Laotians-the POW's are dead. Period, full stop. . 

Let me make the observation that for years the Laotians and VI­
etnamese have been telling me and telling the United States pubhc 
and telling the Government that they do not have the money 0,< 
the manpower to search the remote provinces for missing Amer!' 
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s. What they are really saying is .look. Give ,us, the aid, trade, 
~lomatic recogmtlon that you promised us. VOila. Look what ~e 
di~nd in the jungle out there in the remote provmces. There 'Y'll 
til great healing, but to-as I say-co-opt that process, by gIVIng 
~a Vietnamese and Laotians everything the>: want for some u!,d.e­
fined progress is unfathomable to me. That IS puttmg the naIl m 
&he coffin of the live POW's. ... 

The CHAIRMAN. I have gone over my time. It IS unfair t'? my col­
JeagUes here. In fact, let me stop and not go over my time any­
JIIore. I will yield my next round. 

Go ahead. . D'd t t Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. ChaIrman. I you wan 0 re-
IPOnd to a question? . 

Mr. DoNAHUE. Yes, I will take the next questiOn, and I would 
\ike to say 30 seconds about the nature of the cover-up, whIch I be· 
lieve is in the policy, and is why we are operatmg on two levels 

befthink the cover·up is embodied in the polic~, as we briefly 
The U.S. Government says the POW / MIA ~u,: IS humam­

:. ltariItat·e<an~· and not economic. Baloney. Fundamenta~ly, It IS economl~. 
It has always been economic. All you have to do IS look at the testl­

before the U.S. Congress of the Senators and Congressmen 
went over to Vietnam in the 1970's after the war, and were 

unequivocally told by the Vietnamese that the two ISSUes were 
linked, period, full stop. It's in the record. . .. 

The second component of the c,?ver-up ~n pohcy IS. that the an­
lWers to the MIA/POW issue are m HanOI, not Washl.ngton-well, 
it was Washington that sent my brother over. to serve, It ,:"as Wash­
iDgton that abandoned him, and it is Washmgton that IS keepmg 
him there-dead or alive. 'f I d' th 

It is not anything else. It is Washington. My God, I. rea . m .e 
Dewspapers or see on T.V. the issue of abandoned children m t~IS 

~ eo,untrl;-·we all see it-our worst emotions come up. The penalties 
are great for that. It is a heinous crime. . . 

But what about abandoned servicemen left behmd, knowmgly 
end deliberately by their Governmen~? .There ':" abandonme~t 
ping on here, and so the answers aren t m HanOI. The answer IS 
III Washington. Someone will be accountable for them. . 

We keep talking about an account~g for t.hem, but nobody IS ac-
COuntable for them. I hope this Committee will change that. . 

The next element of the cover-up is well, when somebody brmgs 
ap this live group or proof of a live POW, we will move heaven and 
earth to bring them home. That's fraudulent on two pomts, be­
cause it shifts the burden of proof to me, instead of the CIA :which 
has all the data; and two, who is Donald G. Carr? He IS not 
ehopped liver. The proof is there. .. 

Finally-<>r next-to-Iast-we have mo~e mtelhg.ence resources 
than ever dedicated to this issue-classlc, Executive Branch ap­
Proach; let's put more bureaucrats i~ there; let's put up an office m 
Hanoi. I hope nobody on the CommIttee thmks that the U.S. serv­
Icemen walking through the jungles of VIetnam and Laos at the m· 
Yitation of the Laotians and Vietnamese-I hope nobody thmks 
they are actually going to walk into an American prisoner. That's 
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ludicrous. That would be an international incident of the highest 
order. It's not going to happen. 

Senator MCCAIN. If they are allowed to do so then I have every 
expectation, Mr. Donahue. 
. Mr. DoNAHUE. If they're allowed to do so, as in resolution of the 
Issue, Senator-and finally, we have looked into our files. And w 
can't find any proof of any live POW's. e 

I ~on't know if anybod);' is aware, but the CIA doesn't serve on 
the mter-agency commISSIOn. The CIA data is classified, and the 
war m Laos was a secret war. Is anybody on this Committee goi 
to go to the CIA and subpoena their data and bring it out of t~ 
woodwork? I mean, until we do all of the research? 

Senator SMITH. We intend to see that data. We hope we will not 
have to subpoena it. We will also be reviewing the so-called secret 
war. 

Mr. DONAHUE. But you see, the elements, the bullet elements I 
gave you. as to the nature of the cover-up, to me it's in the policy. 
~ecause It completely obVIates your responsibility and accountabil_ 
Ity for the Government of the United States. It's humanitarian not 
econom~c. The answers are in Hanoi, not Washington. When ";'me­
body ~rmgs us proof, we will do something about it. We have more 
mtelhgence resources than ever assigned to this issue. We have 
!oo~ed into Our files and .we can't find any evidence. Boy, if that 
ISn t the ultImate cowardice and the ultimate obfuscation-deceit 
and deception-I don't know what it is. 

I just hope and pray that this Committee is going to intervene in 
the process, fellow chairmen? and. set the record straight and get 
the process movmg. But to stIck WIth the roadmap, which is a give­
away, rather than the levers that we have to pull, wow. I mean 
then we have truly abandoned the men. 

Senator SMITH. Let me respond. 
. Speaking somewhat .as a Committee, but also personally regard­
mg the roadmap, I beheve that every Member of this Committee­
so~e with different variations on it-but I believe every Member of 
th,s CommIttee beheves that the issue of the POW IMIA should be 
resolved before any normalization. I do, and I will speak for myself 
on that point. 

Mr. DoNAHUE. However, would you request the White House to 
defer the roadmap? 

Senator SMITH. Yes, I have discussed this with officials in the Ad­
ministration in terms of my belief that it is very important that 
the VIetnamese. understand very specifically-no vague general­
ItIes-~ery specIfically, exactly what the roadmal' is, and that 
there IS a roadblock on the map. And that is POW s and MIA's. I 
have expressed that very clearly. I cannot speak for the SecretarY 
of State. I hope that he believes that. I think that the intention 
here is to account for these people before any normalization. How­
ever, things can happen. Things get obfuscated, confused. But from 
our perspective, that is where I am coming from. I intend to fight 
for that. 

However, beyond that, the scope of this Committee really is more 
investigative than into the policy end of it-although we may make 
recommendations on policy. I just want to make a comment and 
ask a couple of questions. 
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firSt of all, I do not know if it was said on the r<;cord-and I 
in a little late, and I apologize-but I thInk It should be 
for the record, at least from this Sena~r, that no greater 

could ever be expressed by any human bemg than what you 
expressed, and what you have done over the past 23 .years, as 

searched for your brother. I know, wherever he IS, he ap­
'~~iia~~,;i;t~ __ ,":And in a very strange way that I have never shared 
~ really, I came across your story-although I knew 

some extent-in the second trip that I made to VIetnam 
issue, when the flight attendant, your former wife, asked 

Congressman Smith-she said nice things about you­
[~:';;g;;~:",~ Smith, where are you going? And I told her. And she 

well, I'm Jeff Donahue's former wife. And I can tell you that 
is committed to the issue, which is one of the reasons why I am 
former wife_ [Laughter_l .. . 

Sen~to! SMITH. I say that with respect, and she saId It WIth re­
I think she has respect for you. But this is very difficult. My 
died in 1945 after combat service as a naval aviator in 

"'Wc)rld War II. He died in a freak airplane crash in the Chesapeake 
did not know what happened to him for 22 years-not be­

the Government held anything, but because my mother did 
choose to look- And she would not let me look. But I did, after I 
back after I got to Washington as a congressman. I could have 

it before, but I chose to do it then. I found out the truth. It 
not pleasant, but I found it out. But at least I fo~nd out. . 
although I do not have a missing relative in VIetnam, I thmk 
I have some appreciation for what you have gone through-

enough to really understand it-but a little bit. I know that 
have done a great deal of personal investigation. I th:ink I 

just like your editorial comment, if you WIll. I would hke to 
my own, and then ask for yours. 

And that is no matter what one feels about what you have done, 
whether I' agree with you or disagree with you, or whether. I 

or disagree with your conclusions, the truth of the matter IS 
you, as a family member, should not have had to do what you 

the past 23 years. 
should have been done by our Government. If you can get into 

, "'Ul&-IJ,OW many times? .. . 
DoNAHUE. Laos, once this year, I am gomg agam m January; 
last year_ 

Senator SMITH. How many times in your lifetime? 
Mr. DoNAHUE. I was also invited to Hanoi in 1976. 
Senator SMITH. The point is that I think others who are in 

ebarge of working the issue, could have gotten in there with a little 
IIIOre effort, but that is history. We have heard a lot of mea culpas 

:-tP'-'!!S&ed by a lot of people. And we accept those. But we want to 
On to find answers. That is the purpose of this Committee. 

would just like you-and I assure you that that is the focus of 
Committee, live American prisoners of war, we have our dIffer-

ences. And we have gotten a lot of different testimony, but our goal 
Is live American prisoners. As others have said, we assume that 
there are. That is what we are working on. Everything else is sec-
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What did you-in your private meetings with the number of 
meetings you have had with various Lao officials, specifically, what 
have they told you about prisoners of war, in general, and about 
your brother, specifically-if you have such information-or what 
haven't they told you maybe would be better. 

Mr. DoNAHUE. Well, in meeting with Laos-and I cannot compro­
mise who they are, but all the way through the ministerial level 
because I have been doing this for years, Senator, and I have devel: 
oped contacts that various congressmen and senators are still 
trying to establish. I enjoyed reading about Mr. Murkowski trying 
to find one. But I have been told that POW's in Laos are in three 
categories: the first category, and this must be the universal sign_ 
they go like this--

[Indicating.] 
Mr. DONAHUE. - which I would take to mean POW's who are 

non compos mentis-they have sort of cracked under the circum. 
stances, and they are just living as essentially meeker people there. 

Senator REID. What was that again? 
Mr. DoNAHUE. Crazy, just crazies. And the second category is-to 

use the Laotian words-POW's like Laotians, they are now Lao­
tians. We have many sighting reports of my brother and other 
servicemen, where my brother is reported to be married and living 
with two children now in a camp, but fishing, farming, tending 
water buffalo, things of this nature. 

Then the third category is, they say, the camps in the North. 
And they clam up. I would take that to mean the provinces of Laos 
along the Chinese border and things of this nature, which are even 
off limits to senior Lao officials, unless the entire Council of Minis. 
ters votes approval, so to speak, for them to go. I can't crack that 
nut. But I'm sure as hell trying. 

Senator SMITH. My time has expired. I just want to ask two quick 
questions: one, has any Lao government official, Or any Lao that 
you felt had knowledge, ever said to you-admitted to you in any 
way, that they had American prisoners, number one; and the 
second question is, have you ever, in your trips over there, seen 
any testimony or evidence to the fact that the Soviets may have 
had some control over American prisoners in Laos after 1973? 

Mr. DoNAHUE. To the first question, yes-exactly in the context I 
said. And the second question, no. I don't have any information on 
Soviet presence. But I have never specifically pursued that line 
with the Laotians. 

Senator SMITH. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reid. 
Senator REID. Can we have that package of live-sighting reports 

of your brother? 
Mr. DoNAHUE. Yes, and I would like to mention one, if I may, 

right at the top, if I can read from it-I also have information 
about live prisoner of war named Jefferson Donahue-that IS a 
phonetic spelling-date of birth, airplane number. And it gives the 
aircraft number, and it gives my parents' zip code in Florida, In­
stead of the aircraft number. How did this guy in the jungles of 
Laos ever get my parents' zip code number? 

Senator REID. Where did you get that? 
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NAHUE This was a live-sighting report, provided classi­
Do 's the' de-classified version provided by the Defense De­

H e sa s since my English is not yet very good, you can 
:;rI;roE"'EL~nglish ie~cher wh<;> helped me write t~\s lit;~~t ~:'whft"ed 

phone, her address Is-and. of course, 0 
c8JUHlt even talk to thIS Laotian. 

"erlatclf REID What is the date of that? .' 
.. AHU~. This is April 20, 1987 and I have Slghtmg reports 

I will give you, as recently as 1991. ? 
R That whole pack relates only to your brother. ·

~::':·~~N~~E~~I~D~. . . 't Well, it has other names 10 I . . 
Se.nator REID. But each one, in some way, mentIOns your broth-

DoNAHUE. Yes, sir, and there are other corr?espondences. 
Soma.tor REID. And the Committee has that no.w.. , 

. ; I am not sure if I have submitted thIS. I haven t 

~~;~::f~i~~'~·e· ntire pack, because I just got it from my father. 
has some of it. d rt f 

REID. Could I ask, Mr. Chairman, that be rna e a pa 0 

~::.~~l~ RMAN Will you submit each of those to us? We will be 
~.twLg~Of the';" anyway, but would y.ou submi~ those so we have 

a back-check to what we !,re gomg to get. 
pps. 211-289 of t~e appen~Je same time I could appeal to 

~~~~~l~ !;;':elr~:'~ the v.s. Gover",me~t to let m~ have 
y of this Laotian so I could speak to hun, s",'ce he claims to 

with my brother? The Government wo~ t even.gIve me 
the English teacher who translated It for him- how 

'tnllli':-.wluch, to me is part of the cover-up. th 
until' the American public sees honesty on e know, 

i~~:~ REID. Mr. Donahue, I am running out of time. You have 
~ us how you feel. h t 

Sam!,ley, why do think your reward offers ave no pro-

S"~PLEY. Information that h~ come back to us ~ th~i~~~ 
any of the indigenous folks-elth~r t~e. Lao, the ahm d' 
Vietnamese-when they make. m9Ul",:" about t e rewar , 

think-and I believe Colonel BUl Tin saId that ear her-they 
that it's official Government reward. They go to th~e fo~ 
folks over here. The V.S. Gove;nment. representatives h 
we don't offer rewards. We don t pay It. There IS no suc 
And SO the reward is stifled at that level. h ' h th 

I don't understand, if a V .S. C?ongressman, w IC ey 
offers a reward that is costmg the V .S. Government 

~ ':':~~~;l~ the Charlotte Motor I?peed,,:a~ ~f Charlotte, NC offers 
! I is wrong with paymg It, If It s n<;>t V .S. Government 
lIIoney? the V.S. Government shoot It down? And more 
ilaportantly if there are no living prisoners of war over there, why 
~ about a reward, want to say anything? . 

Senator REID. Mr. Sampley, it is my understanding from your 
liletin.ony-it is my understanding from your testimony that you 

not willing to share the data you have WIth the Government. 
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Mr. SAMPLEY. What data? 
. Senator REID. The data that you have that indicates there 

hve, POW's. are 
. Mr. SAMPLEY. Everything that I have-sure, I mean I have fiv 

SIX, ~even filmg cabmets full of files that Mr. Usury and Da':; 
Parnn came and stayed a week in Kinston. They went through "l 
You can have the keys to my files. I 

Senator REID. As Chairman Kerry mentioned, our obligation is to 
make sure that we do not leave a stone uncovered. 

Mr. SAMPLEY. I appreciate that. 
S~nator REID. That is why we are here at this time of night lis­

tenmg to everythmg that you want to say, and everything that M 
D~nahue wants to say, because I think we are all proceeding o~ 
this Committee as If there are live Americans in Southeast As 

If ,,:,e are not proceeding on that basis, then we have a pretty iii: 
conceived result, and we cannot do that. The testimony that w 
have. heard to this point indicates that it is 20 years later. If thee: 
are hve POW's the~e, it is going to be-I do not want to use a mira. 
cle, but It Will be-It Will be very exciting if we find that there are 
hve Amencans. 
~ I hope that as you have indicated, you will supply whatever 

eVidence you have wi~h the Committee, and Mr. Donahue has indio 
cated these hv,; slghtmgs and other information that he has, that 
he wIll share With us. Is that right? 

Mr. DoNAHUE. Yes, sir. 
Senator REID. I would hope that you will not treat us with the 

scorn that you have treated what has gone on before. 
Mr. ~AM~LEY. Sen:>-tor, up until this date to this Committee, I 

wouldn t gtye ~ythmg to the U.S. Government, period. Because 
when you give It to them, it disappears. Then you're called a name 
of som,: sort, sooner or lat,;r. At one point, I did give a document. I 
had qUite a bit of aSSOCiatIOn With Robert Garwood at one time. I 
bro.ught him down t<? North Carolina and he worked for me for a 
whll,,:. And he was m Kinston for some time. I talked him into 
drawmg a map to exactly where he buried Captain Eisenbrough 
,,:,ho died in captivity. He drew the camp. He drew the exact loca: 
bon. He gave the can;tp name and number, and he drew the exact 
locatIOn where Captam Elsenbrough is buried. I turned it over to 
the U.S. Government. But before I did, I turned it over to the Kin· 
ston Free Press. They printed it, and did a little story on it, SO 
there IS a record of It. 
. To thi~ day, I have heard absolutely nothing back. They give no 
mformatlOn m return. They don't like receiving it, and you have to 
cram It down theIr throat. Ms. Donna Long, sitting right here, 
when she was picked up by the Communists-or the Pathet Lao-­
f~>r ha.ndmg out the reward money, while she was in captivity, I be­
heve It was Pak Se Or somewhere in that general area-she saW 
what she beheved was a black American. She saw him from where 
she was being held-she can tell you better than I can-<>n the 
second floor of a balcony. She waved at him. He waved back. And 
she spo~e t~ her guards, and she ~aid who is that? In my testimo­
ny, I said It s Mr. Allen, but I beheve the gtlard said it's Mr. Alit· 
son. The problem is, she begged the State Department to debrief 
her. They would not debrief her. They did not want to ask her any' 
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'ng They made comic remarks about her, and so she went back 
&hi Ja~ksonville, NC, and demanded, through Congressman Martm 
III caster-which is a matter of record. Congressman Lancaster 
LIlde sure that the State Department debriefed her . 
till Why did Donna Long have to demand to be d.ebriefed? . 

Senator REID. My time is gone, but let me Just say thiS-It has 
been said yet, because they cannot say it, and I can-but not :t do we, as Committee Members, want to get to the very bottom 

.fttis--
Mr. SAMPLEY. I believe you. . ' 
Senator REID But we have Members who serve on thIS CommIt· 

_ that have given a great deal in Southeast ~ia. The man seated 
aest to me, as you are aware, spent 51;' years m a pnsoner of war 
camp under the most unpleasant conditions. The ChaIrman of the 
CoID~ittee is a highly decorated, Navy veteran also, from the con· 
tJjct in Southeast Asia. And so these ,?en-and there are other 
Members of this Committee who have mlhtary records over there­
they have a very personal interest thl:'t I do, not have. 

Senator McCain, when we are talking about prtsor:ers of war, he 
Ipaows these people, the list of people that were With h~m. They 
fiacl a network there. So this is something that we are gomg to do 
• best we can. I think it is important to you that you st;art coop­
_ting. Because this is the same Government. We are gomg to do 
the best we can to get what the CIA has, and what the White 
fA!~ has, and do the best in the next year to get to the bottom of 

:"Mr. SAMPLEY. Senator, I have been one of the biggest CrttIcs and 
III08t vocal critics of the U.S. Government policy as anyone. But I 
40 see a pattern here, with this Committee, that make.s me want to 
trust you. I do want to give you anything I have. Unbl I see some-
thing different happen, it's yours. .. 

Senator SMITH. I think Senator McCam IS up next. 
Senator MCCAIN. Let me change the rules among .the three. of us 

tfere, a second, because we do not have a very long bme. You mter­
rupt me, and I will interrupt you. Because both of you, obVIOusly, 
tee) frustration for many years and want to get a lot out. But you 
iIlterrupt me, and I will interrupt you. OK? W.e ~o not normally do 
this, but-and I thank you for your apprec,latlOn for the tough 
questions, Mr. Sampley. These look like CBU s to me, m fact they 
lay on them CBU-<>n your pictures. 

It says, Dispenser and Bomb Aircraft CBU. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. I don't understand the point. 
Senator McCAIN. The point is, those are dropped off of airplanes. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. What is that? 
Senator McCAIN. I think that's a temple bell. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. What is it made from? 
Senator McCAIN. I do not know. I know they used to make ciga­

I'Itte lighters and cigarette cases out of crashed 105's .. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. But my point is, Senator, that that IS an example 

or the salvage that is coming across .the river out of Laos .. Those 
folks are going out. And these gtlys WIll tell you they are gomg out 
1Vjth donkeys, or whatever they-you car!'y stuff out of the hills 
'!ith. They are going through, just ravagtng through these crash 
lites, and they have been doing it for years. 
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Youg<>--
Senator McCAIN. But CBU's do not necessarily come from crash sites. CBU's are dropped off of airplanes. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. But that is just part of the salvage. That is what we took pictures of. 
~nator MC~AIN. The majority of these I could make out, ar"-aa deslgnated-<hspenser and bomb aircraft CBU. You and I know it drops off the airplane a certain distance above the ground. 

. Mr. SAMPl.!'Y. Are you implyin~ that the Lao would go out and pICk those thmgs up but they won t take and trash a crash site and bring the metal out of an airplane? 
Senator McCAIN. I am not asserting that. I am saying that what you have, what I have seen in these pictures, and all I can make out, is a CBU. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. I will agree with that. 
Senator McCAIN. Mr. Donahue, real quick-I am in disagre&­ment with Senator Smith. Because I believe that the road map does clearly state that there must be full cooperation from the Vietnam­ese. By the way, I understand we got the roadmap in a very round­about way. I agree with you, it should be made public to you and all. of the Am~rican people-if, indeed, it says that, as I believe. I ~hmk the ChaIrman agrees, even though Senator Smith does not. If It does say that, that full cooperation must be extended then do you still have a problem? ' 
~r: DoN~HUE. Yes, sir, absolutely-I love cooperation, but all of thlS 18 entIrely unnecessary. I think, in the context of what it would take to resolve the issue-
Senator McCAIN. What does it take to resolve ·the issue other than full cooperation? 
Mr .. Do~AHUE. It ta~es Jim Baker ·getting on a plane to Hanoi and VIentIane, and usmg the levers of aid trade commercial rela-tions and diplomatic relations. " 
Senator McCAIN. That's what Soloman did when he met with the Vietnamese Foreign Minister in New York? 
Mr. DoNAHUE. No,.it was not conducted at that level with a man­date from the President of the United States and the endorsement of the inner-circle- ' 
Senator MCCAIN. The roadmap clearly says that if the issue is resolve, then all aid, trade, et cetera-they have already done that. Mr. DONAHUE. But the steps along the way, Senator, are judg­mental lodged in the Defense Department and the State Depart­ment. And I have had nothing but 23 years of deceit and obfusca­tion from them. 

. Senator McCAIN. Mr. Donahue, you certainly do not believe that If there IS no cooperation and a resolution of this issue, that the Congress would support such a thing? 
Mr. DONAHUE. Well, you know, it seems-a lot of things coming out of the Senate these days, calling for normalization of relatio"!l to Vietnam, without what I would consider something the AmeO­can public is entitled to, which are the criteria and the elements of progress along the way. So why is the roadmap classified? Senator McCAIN. As you know, we have resisted that. I do not believe that the majority of the Congress would support such-
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DoNAHUE. Can I make one comment to you, Se,!ator a brief one-the subject of Laos and POW I MIA ~ntel­,I.t.oc.lin·a-n-jd,:,setverything else-he~e I ~ll give this to the CommIttee, 
I have already supplied It, whIch ,sC~A document Mao Lao Sat, which, you know, is the Lao p~tnotIc front;-Week~y Bul-Containing photographs and detaIls of AmerIcan pnsoners 

~tur,edb IY the Pathet Lao. 
course that's all I'm allowed to see. . lVl(:;\JJ"'.N And as you also know, Mr. Donahue, we dId ;:e,~'~~~~~d~:~t· on the Defense Authorization Bill-you heard me,ntionle<1 earlier-that all of this information must be made itailaillie to the American people-with the exception by a request 

the next-of-kin that they not--
DoNAHUE. They don't do it. 

~:~~~~~M~~cC;AlN. What's that? " . They don't share the information. . SerlatelT McCAIN. It is in the bill. It has not been unplemented. 
SAMF'LEY. Wasn't there a House bill? . It was never enacted into law, and we are see!<­" SlenateIT r.'lC\th;'a~tl'Nhappen . If this authorization bill passes, It WIll 

will be interested in your comment:" to the ~egree of COlnp·liru~ce,.......ilut you see, I am doing all the mterruptmg. You 
and interrupt. "iilr~s;,;;,;:.;y. What I don't understand for years, I h~ve beE;n and hit at by people saying hey, the problem 18 not m of the White House. Why are you chaining yourself to the House fence? The problem is in Hanoi. OK, we are saymg got Hanoi where we want them right now. Why do you want them up? They do not have the 8<?viets to lean on anymore. 

don't let them up until they give It up.. . . i,&ma.tor McCAIN. We do not want to let up until they gIve It up. I we are in a bit of a semantical problem here, Mr. Donahue. I think when we say the answer is in Hanoi,. there ar~ no mericlms being held captive in Washington, DC, or m. the ~mted of America. So what we are saying her~, I think, .IS that the answer is in Hanoi, that we need theIr cooperatIOn and forthcoming and their allowing us, for example, to ~o some­on a moment's notice-say if you land and :l;0u are m VIen­and you think your brother is somewhere m the southern of the country, and you have a helicopter, you ought to be able there immediately and not 24 hours, not 48 hours, et cete!a. is the kind of compliance that I think you and I are talkmg So when we say the answer is in Vientiane or Phnom Penh, saying that the full cooperation and ~he full disclosure of archives, et cetera, is where the answer 18. But I understand, reason why I say semantic problem is that I see what you 
also. That "the problem is in Washington." 
SAMPLEY. If I could make a suggestion-- . DoNAHUE. Let me interrupt you-I just wis~ to proYlde the ~~.Ulcelnent, which is the levers of aid, trade, and dIplomatIC recog­, :U'''OI~. giving the Vietnamese a face-saving ":Nay of giving the guys We haven't been doing that at the hIghest level of Govern-
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We have been doing it between generals who are 
military; sergeants and colonels going over-­

Senator MCCAIN. Now he wants to interrupt. 
Mr. DONAHUE. -the Secretary of State or the President need to 

do it. That's what is a highest national priority. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. I would like to make a suggestion--
The CHAIRMAN. I just want to interrupt for the whole Commit,. 

tee, because I need to try to keep this on a process here. 
Senator KASSEBAUM. I would be only happy to yield my time to 

anybody who wants it--
Senator MCCAIN. I would just like to ask if you had finished-my 

point is that we may have a seman tical problem here which may I 
hope, in my vision of what the roadmap means, and maybe I a'1D 
wrong. But my vision of what the roadmap means is we obtain ex­
actly what you are seeking. 

The CHAIRMAN. It may well be that you have articulated a way 
for the Administration to short-cut a lot of the folderol. And if SeC­
retary Baker can achieve some kind of breakthrough in terms of 
this process that satisfies full cooperation, it may be that every­
body's interest will be served. 

Senator McCAIN. I thank both of you for your efforts. 
Mr. SAMPLEY. Senator, let me try to get this in-and please bear 

with me for just right quick- this testimony that I brought up, I 
didn't bring it up just to dig at wounds or to hit at people in the 
U.S. Government. It's still going on. 

But I would like to suggest that as long as this Committee is in 
session, and doing this investigation, that if we can do it through 
legislation or through the Executive Body that we pledge absolute 
amnesty to the Vietnamese, to any American official, to anyone in­
volved in the POW issue about the POW issue, that they can do or 
say, let out any amount of information they would like, and that it 
would not be held against them. Let's get this information out 
there. Let's get these people home. Then go on about the business 
of normalizing, et cetera-just an absolutely amnesty plan for ev­
erybody. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is an interesting idea that has, in fact, been 
discussed, and I think is under consideration in terms of some for­
mulation. But it is not a bad idea. 

Senator Kassebaum, do you have any questions? 
Senator KASSEBAUM. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say, as we wrap up this panel, Mr. 

Donahue, you are a very articulate spokesperson for what you have 
lived through and what you have observed. I just want to tell :rou 
that I am impressed by your capacity to articulate it. And I thlOk 
you have a lot to say, and have said it well, and represented that 
point of view very well, clearly. There is a lot of substance to wh'dt 
you have said. I take it at face value. I know it, from having stu -
ied this and listened to it and so forth. 

I think it is a question of how one kind of works through some of 
the-as Senator McCain says-semantical differences, nuances. Bu 
the bottom line is very real. I think we hear you very clearly, and I 
understand what you are saying. . 

We want your information. We need your information. This IS­
as I have said before, and I keep repeating-scratching the surface. 
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I hope you will work with us in an effort to lPl.arantee that we 
:::: as you say, intercede correctly, and not IOsensltlvely and stupid-

'as we go along here. .? 
Jy Senator Brown, did you have anything more. 

Senator BROWN. No thank you, Mr. ChaIrman: 
The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, we will excuse thiS panel, and thank 

very much for "ppearing here today. . ,oF· ally, I would like to ask all the members of the photographiC 
I~ each of the families if you would come forward please to tes­

&(i And Colonel Bailey, 'we will lead off with 'you. As thiS panel uJ:;,. its place, let me tell you what we are gomg to do schedule-

wise here. . h d h bee Because of the length of these hearmgs, ea? ay we ave n 
. f about 9·00 9·30 10·00 in the mormng until 6:00, 7:00 at golllg rom ., . , . . to eed 

. ht. It really makes more sense for the Committe<; proc 
~h the two remaining portions at a separate hearmg-Depart­
:nt of Defense has made it very clear to me that they are pre-
pared to go forward today. And they are ready. .. 

It is our choice, as a Committee, to defer them, not theIr. chOIce. 
But I think it will be better if we do defer theIr presentatIOn, be­
eause it will give Members a better chance to prepare .some ques­
tions and even to submit some to them that we. would. hk!, to have 
them' address when they do respond to the. VarIOUS CrItIc~sms that 
have been made. And finally, the same ':"Ith Mr. Usury s return, 
that was requested earlier today. It will give us a chance to reVIew 
lOme of that document and to prepare for that. . 

So I think both of those items will be resch~uled. We ~ll an­
nounce publicly when that will take place. We Will try to do It next 
week, if possible. And if not, it will be before we receSS. I assure 

you of that. t? I 1 
Could I ask if all of you would dislocate for a mo~en. apo 0-
~ for your getting seated and. comfortable. But if you would 
ltand, so that we could swear you IO? 

[Witnesses sworn.] h 
The CHAIRMAN. Colonel Bailey,l know you have a plane to c~tc , 

ad we appreciate that. So we are going to lead off With you If we 
ean, and then proceed through the families. 
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EVENING SESSION 

The Committee continued at 4:45 p.m., in room SH-216, Hart 
Senate Office Building, Hon. John F. Kerry (Chairman of the Corn. 
mittee), presiding. 

The CH~IRMAN. Identify yourself for the record and proceed with 
your opemngs. 

And may I ask each of you if you could keep your comments to 
is it an imposition to ask you for 5 minutes? Then we will dra"; 
more out in the questions. If it is, I want to be fair, and again I 
will give you more time. But if you could try to stick to 5 minu~ 
I think that would be appreciated. ' 

Is that difficult, Mrs. Fleckenstein? 
Mrs. FLECKENSTEIN. No, I think I can pretty much do it. 
The CHAIRMAN. If you can do it, that would be fine. 
Senator SMITH. Mr. Chairman, can I just do a housekeeping 

thing while you are waiting? 
Senator Mack has asked me to enter into the record a statement 

by him dated today. I would ask unanimous consent to do that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered. 
Senator SMITH. And also a written statement for the record of a 

Karen S. Miller regarding Maj. Donald Carr and a written state­
ment for the record of Matthew W. Carr regarding Maj. Donald 
Carr. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. All of those statements will 
be placed in the record. 

[The prepared statements of Senator Mack, Ms. Miller, and Mr. 
Carr follow:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR CoNNIE MACK 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be an original co--sponsor of S. Res. 82. which .. 
tablished the Senate Select Committee on POW I MIA Affairs. In the past, numerous 
Senatt; committees have been involved in this issue. It is my sincere hope that the 
estabhshment of Senate Select Committee on POW/ MIA Affairs will provide the c& 
ardinated process by which the Senate can review and assess the methodology and 
operations of the POW I MIA Division of the Defense Intelligence Agency to thor­
oughly investigate the case of Capt. Donald Carr, as wen as other live-sighting r& 
porta. 

I would further like to commend the Chairman and Ranking Member for the dili­
gent work they have performed in setting the rules and agenda for the Committee 
in a timely manner. Today, the Committee will examine the POW/ MIA [nvestige­
tio~ Polic~ and Process. The witness list for todayJs hearing is impressive indeed-

Smce thlB Committee was established, I have been in contact with the Membert 
about recer.tly publicized photographs which have surfaced involving U.S. Aro;I 
Capt. Donald Carr. These stunning photographs were allegedly, and I use that wo 
in the most positive sense, taken in February 1990, in Laos and smuggled out. MelD" 
bers of the Committee will have the opportunity to see these photographs todaY 
during Col. J ack Bailey's testimony. I strongly urge the Members to listen vef'1 
carefully to Colonel Baney's chronology of how he obtained these photographs. hi 

Take his words seriously-the Department of Defense does. In an article froJ? t t 
September 20, 1991 Fort Myers Florida News-Press, Carl Ford, the Acting AsslStBIl 
Secretary for International Security Affairs said, and I quote, "This (the pho~ 
graphs) IS going at the top of our investigative list. Of all the photographs w.e ha~ 
received, it is quite striking." This same article indicates that Pentagon offic18Is be­
lieve the picture is no more than 18 months old. 

Captain Carr's stepmother, Marie Barzen, lives in Fort Myers, Florida. The heat!;: 
ache and anguish she has been through since these photographs surfaced cannot 

563 

x ressed b me. My thoughts and prayers are with her this morning, as 
,deq\lately.:e:n since the day Colonel Bailey brought the photographs to my offi~e . 
they hB;ve u e the Members of the Senate Select Committee on POW I MIA ~ffalZ:S 

I.ogatnat:ntively to Colonel Bailey. It horrifies me to think that any Am~rIc~n IS 

to hstc~ Id ainst their will in lands abroad. When data su rfaces which 15 as 
.ull be:gt~:t i::olved in the Carr sighting, it deserves the immediate and exhaus­
",!<lng . U S Se te ·ve attentton of the . . na. 
til thank the Chairman. 

PREPARED STATEMENT 01" KAREN S . MILLER 

·rman Mr Vice Chairman and Committee Members: I come before you 
u!!~ ~h~arch ~f a~swers that I believe this distinguished body has the power to 

~lveVietnam War is often referred. to as the 10 Year W~r. ~or the families, and 
~e still held in captivity, the Vietnam 'i!ar is now ente,~mg lU:,28th rear. For too 

fme the mystery of my cousin, Maj. Donald Gene Butch Carr s statu~ as a 
~ a e~ Of War in Southeast Asia has been shrouded in secrecy under the gUlse of 
PrisON tiona} Security Act. Ove r 1,400 live-sighting reports have been turn~ over to 
~o:s government agencies throughout the evolution of the Southe:! AsJ~ PO~ 

lamit In all but under 200 cases, these reports have n ISProV 
lOA c~ one ~~ans or another, yet these reports. remain classified government docu­
tbroug a ain under the guise of National Secunty. I am not here to debate the fact 
mefi~io! behind these refuted reports; I am here to find out v.:hat my government 
or IC t M ·or Carr and why our family has been kept 10 the dark so long. 
bOu°ws

r :a~~lY a~ the fa'milies of all the POW/ MIA's are suPfpose<!F I'YI. r~prTeseh·nted 
I; Co· II Ch ted "League 0 ami les IS or-

bere in Washington by the ngressON~aH~LFa~.IILLION FEDERALLY FUNDED 
~tion which receives over to th . I 
DOLLARS annually, whose memt:>ers travel at ~overnment eXSpelnSseMY R~PRFSn~N_ 

t· h not been able to raLSe a quorum 10 5 years. THI 
~~O~~ THIS IS MY FAMILY SUPPORT??'??? I am here to rep~ ... nt myself, 
ad I will ~·k support from those who are ready and more than W11~Ing to give. It. 

Thi. Nation'. NUMBER ONE PRIORITY' THE POW/ MIA ISSUE, t. now passmg 
-ibrough its third administration. The posltton of the ~ove~n~enSot hah ch~n~ f~o~ -rhere are no live Americans being held against their w;ill In ~t eas . la , 
OW at lout the possibility that there may be hve Americans bemg held 

e can n ru e . fte EIGHTEEN YEARS all our 
.-mst their will in Southeast .Asla; yet,. a r somhe . th . hbo h~ of 315 
Government has managed to bnng home IS somew ere 10 e n~lg r 
IIta of remains and even some of those are questionable. Nothmg h~ con;te f~m 

n Countr~ where roughly 600 Americans were lost. A~ .least t e anm~a ~r 
bone gimmick wasn't tried on those unfortunate frumhes, one of which IS 

Soviet Union has finally admitted that it e~ecuted. 9,000 Polish ~~ilso~erst~n 
War II. Will our Government have to admit that It. was resPOlSl e .~~ the 
an untold number of American Servicemen by burymg them a ong WI -ni, 

throc •• h the endless formations of committees, until the men are all dead .... 
. this not buckle under political pressure and once and for all, RE­

THE RETURN OF ALL RECOVERABLE R& 
'!1~~ ",~~\~'i,~::~~:~~;~N OF THOSE WE LEIT BEHINDrrrm 

in the beginning of . testimony that I seek the answers to a few ques­
first is, WHERE IS MAJ. DONALD GENE "BUTCH" CARR???? Second, 

YOU BRING HIM HOME???? Third, WHY IS IT TAKING SO 

to consider all of the background informati~n avai~able: years of classi­
'~~:~~i~=li~io~ey~e~a;i~'~ accounts, activist's and famIly ~t~mony. ?lease do not \' ""' 0"= it is contrary to present political pohcy. I ask you 

and courageous, responding positivel~ u;> the truth .regardless of 

~~~~~q:~~~~~il~: positions may be involved. ThlB IS not the time to assess time to remedy them. Return our men the fr~om ~hey 
their Country. Return them to the land of th.elr bl~h . 
HEROS TO AMERICA where they may spend theu remam­

years in the land they fought to defend. 



Mr. MATHEW W. CARR, 
5524 Wedge St., 
East Chicago, IN 46312. 
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DEPARTMENT 0.' THE ARMY, 
WASHINGTON, OC 20314, 

September 23, 1971. 

DEAR MR. CARR: I am writing you concerning your brother, Capt. 
who has been missing in Southeast Asia since 6 July 1971. 

The report prepared by the board of officers who investigated the incident in 
which your brother became missing has been received. The report indicates that 
your brother was flying a visual reconnaissance mission over enemy held territo 
The aircraft took ofT at 1:20 p.m., on 6 July 1971, with regular ground contact be~ 
maintained every 45 minutes. Last contact with the aircraft took place at 3:30 p.rn 
when Donald radioed that weather conditions were deteriorating. . 

A ground reconnaissance team reported hearing an impact or explosion at 4 p.rn 
in the vicinity where the aircraft very possibly could have been flying. They did n~t 
report sighting an aircraft, however. Rescue teams could not enter the area because 
of heavy enemy activity. All airfields where the aircraft could have landed were 
checked with negative results. Exhaustive aerial search efforts were conducted for 
several days afterwards with no results. Intensive search efforts are still being COn­
ducted in the area. Enclosed are copies of statements from the board report. 

No report has .been received indicating that Donald is a. prisoner. The opposing 
forces do not abide by the terms of the Geneva ConventIon and do not furnish 
names of our personnel whom they have captured. 

Inasmuch as your brother's status cannot be determined at this time, the Depart. 
ment of the Army is continuing him in a missing status while further efforts are 
made to obtain additional information concerning him. Under the provisions of the 
Missing Persons Act, a member who is missing may be continued in that status for 
a period of one year. If he is stiJI missing after a year has elapsed, his case is re­
viewed at which time a decision is made as to whether there is any basis to assume 
that the missing person is still living. If he may reasonably be presumed to be 
living, his missing status is continued. If there is sufficient evidence available upon 
which to base a logical conclusion that the member is no longer alive, a pre-sumpo 
tive finding of death is issued, and all of his accounts are settled. 

Inclosed is Wl information sheet which will be of interest to you. Your completion 
and return of the form concerning the release of your name and address would be 
appreciated. 

My continued sympathy is with you in this time of anxiety and uncertainty. 
Sincerely, 

Mr. MATHEW W. CARR, 
5524 Wedge St., 
East Chicago, IN 46312. 

VERNE L. BoWERS, 
MAJOR GENERAL, USA, 

The Adjutant GeneraL 

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY, 
WASHINGTON, DC, 

July 13, 1972. 

DEAR MR. CARR: This office has just completed a further review of the records per· 
taining to your brother, Capt. Donald G. Carr, as mentioned in the letter of 23 SeP­
tember 1971. 

Under the provisions of the Missing Persons Act, a member may be carried on ~e 
rolls in a missing status as long as there is reasonable doubt as to whether he ~ 
living or deceased. The law further provides that a review and determination of hi 
status shall be made after he has been in a missing status for one year. As a ~u t 
of this review, an official determination has been made in Donald's case to continue 
him in a missing status. 

Please believe that r share your concern, and earnestly hope for a favorable r~ 
lution to this distressing situation. 1 will notify you immediately of any change In 
Donald's status. 

Sincerely, 
IVERNE L. BoWERS, 
MAJOR GENERAL. USA, 

The Adjutant General. 
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Nov<mber 4, 1991. 

The Hon. PETE J. VISCLOS~Y, 
V.S House of Representatwes, 
Uo'Connon Building, w .. hington, IX 20515. . 

R CoNGRESSMAN: Just a short no~ to inform you t~at I have wnt~n a letter 
I)EA .. Charles Gittins USMC in relatIon to my. s~tus m ~y brother ~ c~. En· 

IOd!dJ copies of information received while function mg. as P~lmary NotI~cabon ~ 
. ated by my brother Maj. Do!,ald Gen~ ~rr. ~ WIll be II? contact wlt.h you 1: 

:~ter is not successful in c1earmg up thiS SituatIOn of deOlsl of access mforma 
don or change of status. 

Respectfully Submitted, Mathew W Carr. 

October 31, 1991. 

I(A.I. CHARLES W. GITTINS, USMC, 
Office of the Secreta.,), of Defense, 
bUernational $ecunty Affairs, 
Room 4C899, The Pentagon, 
W",hington, IX 20301. 

DEAR MAJOR GITTINS: On the basis of our meeti~ last ~ursday. and ~ot fully 
red to cover the areas discussed I am present10g you ~th COpies of 1Oforma· 

::ithat should clarify my position in my brother's case (Maj . Donald G. Carr). 

1. Assignment of Assistance Officer 
2. Four (4) Telegrams from Department of Arm~ 
3. Two (2) Letters from Verne L. Bowers, MSJor General U.S.A., The Adjutant 

General 
.c. Copy of my adoption papers 
5. Copy of Major Carr's Divorce Degree . . 
Upon reading and review of the above listed. encl~ures I bel~eve that you WIll ree· 

tify current misleading applications. Twenty years IS a long tune, perhaps some of 
.y terminology is now outdated i.e. ~r~ary Notifi~tion, as designated by my 
brother. It was my responsibility to nobfy 1Ovolved f~~lly membe~, Mother, F!lth~r 
and Son of his Missing status to M.f.A. and K.l.A. Initiated by hlS former W;lfe 10 
March of 1976 (you have a copy of that Casualty Report) on be~alf of theIr ~n 
Donald G. Carr Jr. Points 4 and 5 are presen~ to.indicate legacy 1Ovol,:ed.partles. 
According to my attorney the applications apphed 10 July of 1971 are stIll 10 effect 

'1;;' intent is to insure that my brother, because of his possible mental problem, 
the best possible care and therapy. I still feel that I can be an asset to the forthcom­
ing search and as an involved civilian debunk any talk of the overused term of 
cover-up or lack of effort. I am willing to assume all my PE:rsonal expenses. p? con­
tact me if there is the slightest possibility of this happenmg and any prOVISions 1 
lDust meet to make it fly. 

To a Successful Venture, 
Mathew W. Carr. 

I>EAR LIL BROTHER: Well, it's been a week since you have been reported miss,mg. in 
-nion. One might wonder why I am writing a letter you may never r~ad. It s hke 
this, maybe I finally realized that it's alright for brothers to get sentimental over 
their lives together. . 

Since the news of your "missing in action," life has been one hell of tenSIOn, we 
all jump at. the phone or knock at the door. My heart goes out to all those who have 
been suffering for months and even years with this situation. 

Uncle Sam has provided us with a friend of yours as the "Survival Attendance 
Officer". You must be pretty important, they had two gro~ps s~rted o~ you: case. 
'Nben news first came it was like a bad dream. I was heanng th10gs be10g said; but 
they were not. registering in my mind. Initially I was too busy assisting the Sargent, 
wbo gave us the first notification. Needless to say, Mom has taken the news very 
bare!. We went and broke the news to Dad, he also was shocked but expressed .confi. 
dence in your ability to survive. I also talked to Carol and assured her of your lOten­
tions toward your san Donny. Yes, Friday July 9, 1971 was a busy night for us all. 
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By now most of all our relatives and friends are aware of the situation. All ha 
been great and sincerely hope for your safe return. The ironic thing is that y~ 
hardly find any front page news about the war anymore. As yourself said in One 0( 
your letters, the war seems to be ending. I want to tell you something I probab) 
should have said before, I am very proud of what you are doing, the best way I ca!' 
describe it is that you are a real " Pro", 

I am sure you realize that you are no longer being hid by the shadow of what 
your big brother did. Many in our country do not appreciate the service and dedica. 
tion of you and YOUTS. 

I hope you won't mind if I ramble around. Very often in life we take a lot ot 
things for granted, there are times when a kind word or gesture would have made 
the day a Httle better. I think my writing this letter will enable me to better endUre 
the passage of time till we receive news of you. All who know you have expressed 
confidence in you and that if humanly possible you will be OK. 

I am writing this letter at 2 a.m., I went to sleep earlier however , the words YOU 
are reading were flowing through my mind. It is not intended to set any wronga. 
right, however I do need someone to express my thoughts and feelings. I know I 801 
expected to be a steadying influence here at home and I know I have been. This iI 
very difficult to do when you finally realize something you have taken for granted 
may be taken away forever. Let's face it Lil Brother, we grew up together through 
many trying times. Though 8 years separated our age I feel there was a closen.­
tha~ few had beca~ of our shaky family life. It isn't easy to find words to express a 
feeling of compassIOn between two grown men. You must read between the line. 
and realize that those expressions are there. 

Well I am going to draw this letter to a close; before I sign off I want you to know 
that all of us are hoping and praying for your safe return. 

Big Brother 
P .S. Keep your ass down. 

Mr. TuRNER. Mr. Chairman, I would ask, if I may, if you would 
allow me to follow Colonel Bailey with my statement? I will keep it 
within your limits, I believe, because it is related to his testimony, 
sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is fine. I have no objection to that at all 
Are you ready, Mr. Bailey? 

Mr. BAILEY . Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now are these set up so that everybody can see 

them on the Committee? 
[Referring to photo display.] 

STATEMENT OF JACK E. BAILEY, LIEUTENANT COLONEL, USAF 
(RETIRED) 

Colonel BAILEY. Mr. Chairman, Members of this Committee-­
The CHAIRMAN. Could you pull the mike a little closer? Thank 

you. 
Colonel BAILEY. Mr. Chairman, Members of this Committee, I ap­

preciate the opportunity to express my experiences and opinionl 
about the conduct of the U.S. Government in the area of r""Dv'erii", 
American prisoners of war left behind in Southeast Asia. 

This is a field in which I have had extensive experience. I 
26 years in the POW IMIA field. I served in the armed forces of 
country during three wars. I flew 256 missions, combat missions, 
a fighter pilot in the Vietnam War, during which time I becIlJl1' 
interested in the plight of aircrews shot down but not rescued. . 

After retirement from the Air Force I have dedicated my til bOil' 
and efforts toward the discovery of information about POW's w 
were left behind by the Government of this country almost ~ 
years ago to disengage with honor from the war in Southeast AsU! 
they were unwilling or unable to win. 
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Since that time I have spent many years in Southeast Asia and I 
cultivated hundreds of contacts with individuals who have 
me intelligence concerning the fate of prisoners still being 

by our former enemies. Some of that information was deliber· 
false, fabricated for the purpose of being sold for profit. Other 

l~~~~~~g':~~::,is~ ,,~l:':n~n~~ opinion, inviolate and worthy of investigation 
;: agencies supposedly created for that purpose. 

given valid information concerning POW's to 
·:~P;~J~;:i~~f;:~~'~~~:~;'I, agencies. It is my belief that there was 
~. made in any of these cases. In the majority of in· 

never received any sort of communications back 
agencies I had contacted, not even an acknowledgement 

information was received. 
-.~-~ .. ,,-

there are numbers of cases worth discussing I will limit 
sta,teInelot to the facts of the case of Army Special Forces Capt. 

~D)II,.I<! Gene Carr, presently a matter of prime interest. 
1989, I made contact with a source of information who indicat­
me that he had contact with American prisoners of war being 

Laos. After numbers of meetings with this man, referred to ' --':'_'" X, we devised a detailed operation to bring two American 
~:~:~ out of captivity and into friendly hands. A great deal of 
11 and coordination went into the creation of this plan involv· 

method of extraction, form of transportation, security, and 
of a substantial amount of money from private 

~urc:es'for the delivery of those prisoners. 
a means of providing proof of the existence of these POW's, I 
Mr. X into Laos with a camera and articles of clothing. Mr. X 
the clothing to a prisoner and took this photograph, which 
of you have seen. He returned the unexposed fUm to me. 

IAm~nlg the pictures that resulted was one of a man we now know 
~mlJ.u Gene Carr. 

receiving the film I didn't see him or hear from Mr. X 
for almost 2 years and assumed that something had hap­
to him or had otherwise gone wrong to cause the plan to be 

~~~~~~~~ It wasn't until last week that I discovered what the 
was. 

after developing the Carr picture in 1990 I showed it to a 
member of the American Embassy who I was informed 

involved in POW I MIA affairs. I am aware of no action that 
taken by the Government at that time. 

several months of investigation and a comparison with pic· 
given to us by family members we concluded that the man in 

picture was Special Forces Capt. Donald Gene Carr. 
July 1991, Judge Norman Turner, a former Air Force fighter 
and I prepared a package of information concerning the Carr 
In conjunction with this I released the original negatives 
to me by Mr. X to an investigator at the Senate Foreign Re· 

Committee who arranged to have scientific comparison of 
Phc,tos made by forensic pathologist, Michael Cha rney, of Colo­

University. Dr. Charney also concluded that the man in 
was Carr as did family members and men who has 

with Carr. 
photographs were released publicly in JUly 1991. Within a 

of that the Senate Select Committee was approved. At that 
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time the Department of Defense became interested in the case and 
asked me to brief them on the Carr matter. Against the advice of 
number of friends involved in this issue, I agreed to do so, although 
almost anyone who has dealt privately in searching for POW's d' 
trusts the Government in general and the DIA in particular in thIS­
area. 18 

I felt that I should make an effort to cooperate with the Govern_ 
ment one more time. I did so with miSgivings. 

At this first Pentagon briefing in August I gave to the DJA In 
orlgu;tal negatIves of the Carr matter except for those pictur.i 
showmg the face of Mr. X, the man that took the picture. I did not 
release the true name of Mr. X. And when interrogated by DIA 
c?ncerning the location at which the photographs were taken I in­
d,cated the SIte of a posI~IOn that I had been informed was a POW 
holdmg locatIOn, but I dId not give them the true location at that 
tIme because I was not confident in their motives. 

I was invited back to brief Secretary of Defense Cheney in Octo­
ber 1991. Although I was still uncomfortable with the record of the 
DIA m the area of POW investigations. I decided to cooperate fully 
smce I felt that there would be integrity at that level of Govern­
ment. My feeling was that we had to trust somebody, that we had 
to work together. 

In. that briefing, therefore, I released all of the remaining infor­
matIon available to me at that time concerning the Carr case in­
c1udirw the re~aining original negatives and the names of Mr. X. 
At t~IS tIme I. mdicated ~ Secretary Cheney the true position of 
the sIte at whIch I was mformed Carr was held at the time the 
photo~aph was taken. I was informed that the DIA would cooper­
ate WIth me and that I was to be considered part of the team. 

I told Secretary Cheney and others present at the meeting that 
based on information ~ had received I thought that Mr. X would be 
m Bangkok by the tIme I returned to Southeast Asia the next 
week. I was. asked on several occasions by DIA personnel if Mr. X 
would submIt to a polygraph test. I told them that it would be up 
to him. 

Within a few days after the briefing, even as I made plans for a 
return .trip as part of the team, I learned that negative information 
was bemg released about me and the Carr case by someone within 
DOD. I was told that people from DOD were saying that the pic­
~ures were probably taken in Thailand and that I was not cooperat­
mg WIth them. I was also informed that the DIA was investigating 
the case by looking into the Bangkok Zoo. I don't know if that is 
true or not. 

I am now informed that earlier this week Secretary Dick Cheney 
testIfied that I told members of the DOD that I didn't know where 
the Carr photos were taken and that they might have been taken 
m Bangkok or somewhere else. Apparently he also testified that I 
promised him I had a witness in Bangkok ready to talk to his 
people when they arrived there. Both of these statements are false. 

It is true that I was not able to produce Mr. X in Bangkok 
during the week that the DOD was able to dedicate to this highest 
priority in the land. I tried to make contact, but I have to point out 
that we are not dealing with livestock Or retail goods here. It took 
me many hard years in Southeast Asia to cultivate the level of 
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necessary to obtain the evidence I have tried to present. Fur­
:~~~~~'f~~:~:¥~r' ~: that are able to move across borders to obtain 
:: live and move in a shadow world at the edges of 

lines of communication in that part of the world are rela­
primitive. The phone systems in Bangkok are approximately 
level of the United States in the 1950's. In the remote areas 

it~~~~~~~ti~t,~h,ey are almost non-existent. My primary method of r; into the up-country regions of Thailand consist of 
a bus ticket to a remote area and sending an agent there 
oral message and instructions to try and find a telephone 

back and answer. 
. Chairman, I find it appalling that after almost 20 years of 

mac:tlO>ll and only when it became apparent that members of the 
Department would be compelled to testify befor~ this Com­

interest has suddenly been stimulated to aggreSSIvely mves­
prisoner of war matter, in this instance, the Carr case. 

' llur'ine latest trip to Thailand during which I was part of the 
~e.-nTmrlP to Mr. Cheney, there was no question that a sense 

u",,'en,:V existed in the minds of those DOD/DIA personnel who 
at the same time. 

Turner and I were constantly reminded of the time con­
'ltraints resUlting from these hearings. We were repeatedly asked 

be done to make it happen. While these travelers from 
~ W,lIIIr'lllIO[tOn enjoyed their lodging in the Imperial Hotel, we did our 

in more spartan surroundings to make it happen at our ex­
. Monies were paid and bus tickets were bought, but III th,s 

pauance, Southeast Asia was not ready to perform at the belated 
of the DIA within their self-imposed time constraints. 

The single most important lesson anyone from the west can 
in dealing in Southeast Asia is that patience is a prerequisite 

any sort of success to be gained there. ThIS sort of Ignorance of 
ways of that part of the world is among the roots of our failure 

Vietnam War. Ho Chi Minh had patience we didn't have. 
individual connected to the Carr case was produced for ques­

f~~~~1 by the DIA. This man who we call Mario was one of our 
f,! of contact with Mr. X. But I did not consider him to 

factor in the Carr operation itself at that time. This 
to be an error in judgment on my part. 

the photographs were developed the operation to bring out 
Arne'rican POW's was to proceed irrespective to any attempted 

reln~ification of the subject in the picture. Mr. X left to continue 
of the plan and I waited to hear from him. Last 
me what happened to cause the operation to be 

I was waiting for the message from Mr. X to proceed with 
Mario was contacted by a man from the American 

This man told Mario that I and my primary 
in had received a large sum of money for the 

but that we had kept it for our use, not sharing it with 
This man from the Embassy told Mario that my 
bought a large and valuable piece of land north of 

money, that we were cheating Mario, Mr. X and 
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the others involved in the plan and that we intended to cut the 
out entirely. III 

As a result of the false information provided to Mario he contact­
ed Mr. X and the other members of the operation, telling thern 
that everything was off and that they were being cheated by mYself 
and my Thai contact. As a result of these actions I never received 
any further communication about the mission from Mr. X and con 
cluded that something beyond my control had occurred. -

While this is true, I was astonished by what that something Was 
After talking with my Thai contact and myself last week, Mari~ 

realIZed that the man from the Embassy had lied to him. Mario 
th.en became very apologetic, saying he was sorry and that he had 
mIsunderstood. Mana feels very bad about this occurrence now but 
not half as bad as I do. ' 

Mar!o told us that the man from the Embassy knew about the 
operatton from Some other source. He gave Mario the sum of 
15~,OOO Baht, $6,000; 50,000 one time and 100,000 another. And he 
saId he wanted Mario to work for him and not for me. Mario stated 
t~at he gave the man some information, but refused to work for 
hIm further even ~hough .the man told Mario he would buy him a 
BMW automobIle if he dId, plus he had already been given that 
amount of money. 

When Mario still refused the man from the American Embassy 
said that if Mario revealed the man's name he could not be Teo 
sponsib~e for the fate of Mario, his daughter 'or his mother. Mario 
took th,s to be a threat against the lives of himself and his family. 
He beheves that the man from the Embassy has friends in Thai. 
land who are capable of carrying out this threat. The man from the 
American Embassy coerced Mario to swear an oath to Buddha that 
he would not tell the man's name. Mario told us that he has moved 
hi~ dau~hter out of ~is house. to another location to preclude her 
being kIdnapped or killed. He IS now in fear for his life. 

This information was given in the presence of Judge Turner and 
myself and three members of the DOD/ DIA who were questioning 
him. Mario was asked at the time what the name of the man from 
the Embassy was. He said he could not tell the name. No further 
questIOns were asked about this subject at all by the DIA men. 

After the meeting with the DIA people--
The CHAIRMAN. Could I ask you to speak into the mike a little 

more, Mr. Bailey? 
Colonel BAILEY. Mter the meeting with the DIA people was con· 

cluded, Judge Turner and my Thai contact and I took Mario out to 
dinner. During the meal we tried to convince him to tell us whO 
the man was, and he broke into tears and said he couldn't tell us 
because the man's friends would kill him. 

Just before I left to return to the United States to attend this 
hearing, we met again with Mario at his house. After extensive dis­
cussions, Mario did in fact reveal the name of the man from the 
~merican embassy to us, which we will give to you in closed ses' 
SlOn. 

From this meeting with the DIA and DOD personnel, it appears 
certain that there was a deliberate sabotage of the Carr operation 
by the lntroductlOn of mlSmformatlOn In the form of lies about me 
and my Thai contact. There is, in fact, land owned by my contact 
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of Bangkok. There was an inheritance years ago from that 
father. There was no money received by me or by anyone 

~;",rs<Dn ' sthe Carr case, except what I had paid out of my own pock~t 
taking of photographs, period. No money was to be paId 

was a release of the POW. The statements made by the 
the Embassy to Mario are absolutely lies from beginning 

are many pitfalls in any sort of operation such as th<: on.e 
: 'Dllannea. for the recovery of prisoners In the Carr case. WhIle It 
: amr,ot be proved that that operation would have ultimately suc­
}~,eaeo, it can be stated with certainty that this man from the em-

the United States of America cut off any chance of the 
"'..,liss"?Dl·S success by a deceitful and arguably treasonous act to kIll 

lies, robbery, and threats to a Thai citizen in his own country 
representative of the Go~ernment of the. Umt<:d States .. 

final issue I would raIse for the consIderatIOn of thIS Com­
il:~r:: is whether or not American prisoners of war have died as. a 
;; of the actions of this agent of the U.S. Government In 

J n.anK. you for taking the time to hear me, and to hear my state­

[The prepared statement of Colonel Bailey follows:] 

PuPARED STATEMENT OF JACK E. BAILEY, LIEUTENANT CoLONEL, USAF, (RETIRED) 

Mr. Chairman, Members of this Committee, I appreciate the oPIX>rtunity ~ ex­
experiences and opinions about the conduct.of t!te U.S. governr.nent In the 

recovering American prisoners of war l~ft behm~ 10 southeast ASia. . 
is a field in which I have had extenSive expertence. I ~a,:e served In the 
forces of this country during three wars. I new combat m':55lons ~ a fIgh~r 

Vietnam war during which time I became interested In the plight of air 
down but not rescued. 

'!f~~~~'!~~~~i~ from the Air Force I have dedicated my time and efforts toward 
,a; of information about POW's who were left behind by the government 

almost 20 years ago in their haste to disengage "with honor" from 
they were unwilling or unable to w~n. . 
spent many years in sou~heast A~la an.d have cultlva~ed 

!'~~';i!.:e,I'''io;ff contacts with individuals who have gwen me Intelligence concermng 
of prisoners still being held by our former enemi~. Some of that informa­
deliberately false, fabricated for the pur~ of ~In~ sold for profit. Other 

.;r~~~:~i'; is, in opinion. valid and worthy of Investigation by the governmen-
•. ' SUJlposedl~ created for that purpose. . 

valid information concerning POW's to appropriate gov-
~bJnenta'i .~"~~i·e s. is my belief that there was no investigation made in .any. of 

the majority of instances I never received any sort of commumcatl~n 
the agencies I had contacted, not even an acknowledgement that the 10-

1>I;!~,t;io~. was received. 
are numbers of cases worth discussing, I will limit this statement to 

case of Army Special Forces Capt. Donald Gene Carr, presently a 
interest. 

contact with a source of information who indicated to me that he 
American prisoners of war being held in Laos. After numbers of 

. man, referred to as "Mr. X", and a number of other individuals, 
~i,:ndll~"~!~~ operation to bring two American prisoners out of captivity 
f1 . A great deal of thought and coordination went into the cre­

involving the method and route of extraction , form of transports­
and the payment of a substantial amount of money from private 

....rces delivery of those prisoners. 
L.~ a means of providing proof of the existence of these POW's, I sent Mr. "X" 
aIRO Laos with a camera and articles of clothing. Mr. "X" gave the clothing to a 
'"-cner and took his photograph. He returned the unexposed film to me. Among 
tbe pictures that resulted was one of the man we now know as Donald Gene Carr. 
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After receiVing the film I did:r:'l see or hear from Mr. " X" again for aim 
years and assumed that somethmg had happened to him or had otherwise 08t 
wrong to cause the plan to be compromised. It wasn't until last week that I 
ered what the problem was. 

Shortly after devel?ping the Carr picture in 1990, I showed it to a 
me~ber of the Amencan Embassy who I was informed was involved in 
affaIrs. I am aware of no ~ction. th~t was taken by the government at 

After. several months of InvestigatIOn and a comparison with pictures 
by famIly members, we concluded that the man in the Laos picture was 
Forces Capt. Donald Gene Carr. 

In July of 1991, J~dge Nor.man Turne~. a former Air Force fighter pilot and I 
pared a packag~ ?f mforma~lOn concerning the Carr case. In conjunction with 
released th~ ongmal. negatives .given to me by Mr. "X" to an investigator 
Senate ForeIgn RelatIOns Committee who arranged to have scientific c'!,'!',par!&,"" 
t~e photos made by forensic pathologist Michael Charney of Colorado 
Slty. Or. Charney also concluded that the man in the photo was Carr as 
members and men who had served. with Carr. 

I The photographs were rele~ publicly in July 1991 within a week of the 
that the Senate Select Committee was approved. At that time the De,part,ne,nt. 
Defense bec~me interest:.ed in the case and asked me to brief them on 
matter. Agamst the adVIce of a number of friends involved in POW/ MIA agreep tc? do so. Although almos~ anyone who has dealt privately in . 
POW s dIstrusts the govemment rn general and the DIA in particular in this area 
f~lt that. I sho.ul~ !!lake an effort to cooperate with the government one more tim ' 
dld so With mlsglvmgs. e. 

At this first Pentagon briefing in August I gave to the OIA my original negati 
of the Carr matter exc~pt..r0r th~ showing the face of Mr. "X". I did not rele: 
the. true name of Mr. X. When Interrogated by OIA concerning the location 
Y'hlCh the photographs wer,.e taken, .1 indicated the site of a position that J had 
mforn:ed was a POW holdrng locatIOn but I did not give them the true location 
that hme because I was not confident in their motives. 

I was invited back to brief Secretary of Defense Cheney in October of 1991 
!houg~ I :-vas still ~ncomfortable with the record of the OIA in the area of . 
1nveshgatJons I decided to cooperate fully since I felt that there would be integritJ' 
at. that level of government. My feeling was that we had to trust somebody. In that 
bnefil!-g, therefor~, I released all of the remaining information available to me at 
that time concer1},l~ the ~rr .case, !nc~uding the remaining original negatives and 
the na~e of Mr .. X . At t~IS tIme I mdicated to Secretary Cheney the true positioa 
of the Site at. whIch I was mformed Carr was held at the time the photograph 
take~. I was mformed that the DIA would cooperate with me and that I was 
consl~ered "part of the team". r told Secretary Cheney and others present 
!fleetmg that based ?n information I had received I thought that Mr. "X" 
m Bangko~ by ~he. tune I returned to southeast Asia the next week. I 
I would brmg hIm moo contact with people from the Defense Departmen--t'-~'---- - - "-'­
I was asked on several occasions by DIA personnel if Mr. "X' would submit to 
poly~a.ph test. I told them that would be up to him. 

Wlr,hm a few days after th,:, br~erlIlg, even as I made plans for a trip as "art of the 
team , I learned that negabve lIlformation was being released about me and 0-
Carr case ~y someone within DOD. I was told that people from DOD were sayiDI 
t~at the pictures were. probably taken in Thailand and that I was not cooperat~ 
~Ith them. I was also mformed that the OIA was investigating the case by lookiIC 
In the Bangkok Zoo. I don't know if that is true or not. 

I am now informed that earlier this week Secretary Dick Cheney testified t hat 
told members of the DOO that I didn 't know where the Carr photos were taken 
tha~ they might have been taken in Bangkok or somewhere else. Apparently he 
testified that I "promised" him I had a witness in Bangkok ready to talk to 
peop~e when they arrived there. Both of these statements are false. 

It IS true that I was not able to "produce" Mr. "X" in Bangkok during the week 
that the DOD was able to d~icate to this "highest priority in the land". I tried CD 
make contact but I have to POUlt out that we are not dealing with livestock or re~ 
goods here. It took me many hard years in southeast Asia to cultivate the level UI 

trust necessary to obtain the evidence I have tried to present. Furthermore ~p1t 
that are able to move across borders to obtain such information live and move In • 
shadow world at the edges of society. 

The lines of communications in that part of the world are relatively primitive. :rhe phone ,systems in Bangkok are apPr<?ximately at the level of the United Sta.~ 
10 the 1950 s. In the remote areas of Thruland they are alm08t nonexistent. My ptl 
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.-.rY method of communication into the "up country" regions of Thailand consists 
tIl buying a bus ticket to a remote area and sending an agent there with an oral 
~e and instructions to try to find a telephone to call back an answer. 

Mr. Chairman, I find it appalling that after almost 20 years of inaction, and only 
it became apparent that members of the Defense Department would be com­
to testify before this Committee, interest has suddenly been stimulated to ag­

' .. ,...,;v"ly "investigate" a pr isoner of war matter, in t h is instance the Carr case. 
my latest trip to Thailand, during which I was "part of the team" according 

&0 Cheney, there was no question that a sense of urgency existed in the minds 
.those DOD/ OIA people who traveled there at the same time. 

Judge Turner and I were constantly reminded of the time constraints resulting 
from these hearings. We were repeatedly asked what could be done to "make it 
UppeD". While these travelers from Washington enjoyed their lodging in the Impe­
ri8l Hotel we did our best in more spartan surroundings to "make it happen" at our 
awn expense. Moneys were paid and bus tickets were bought but in this instance 
-.outheast Asia" was not ready to perform at the belated cue of the DIA with in 
&heir self-imposed time constrain ts. 

The single most important lesson anyone from the west can learn in dealings in 
::~!"'t'he~t;,JAsia is that patience is a prerequisite to any sort of success to be gained 

. sort of ignorance of the ways of that part of the world is among the roots 
fail ure in the Vietnam war. 

One individual connected to the Carr case was produced for questioning by the 
bfA. This man who we call "Mario" was one of my original points of contact to Mr. 
"X" but I did not consider him to be a major factor in the Carr operation itself. This 

ou t to be an error in judgment on my part. 
t he photographs were developed the operation to bring out two American 

POW's was to proceed irrespective to any attempted identification of the subject in 
• picture. Mr. "X" left to continue the final stages of the plan and I waited to 
tIMer from h im. Last week Mario told me what happened to cause the operation to 
• ended. 

While I was waiting for the message from Mr. "X" to proceed with the mission, 
Mario was contacted by a man from the American Embassy in Bangkok. This man 
told Mar io t hat I and my primary Thai contact in Bangkok had received a large 

of money fo r the operation but that we had kept it for ou r own use. The man 
the Embassy told Mario that my Thai contact had bought a large and valuable 
of land north of Bangkok with the money, that we were cheat ing Mario, Mr . 

the others involved in the plan and that we intended to cut them ou t en-

result of the false information provided to Mario he contacted Mr. "X" and 
m.,mlbe,cs of the operation, telling them that everything was ofT and that 

cheated by me and my Thai contact. As a result of these actions I 
""",;" ed any further communication about the mission from Mr. "X" and con­

something beyond my control had occurred. While this is true I was as­
what that something was. 

with my Thai contact and myself last week Mario realized that the 
the had lied to him. Mario then became very apologetic, saying 

and had "misunderstood". Mario feels very bad about this oc-
but not as bad as I do. 

"'-_----- told us that man from the Embassy knew about the operation from 
source. He gave Mario money in the sum of 150,000 baht ($6,000) and 

Mario to work for him and not me. Mario said that he gave the man 
~~t,?rm~~ti(>n" but refused to work fo r him further even though he told Mario 

, -.,,-__ .u BMW automobile if he did. 
refused the man from the American Embassy said that if Mario 

~~Ia~';h~~~~ the man's name he "could not be responsible" for the fate of Mario, 
': or his mother. Mario took this to be a threat against the lives of him-

j~~i~ family. He believes that the man from the Embassy has "friends" in 
are capable of carrying out this threat. The man from the American 

coerced Mario to swear an oath to Buddha that he would not tell the 
nam~. Mario told us that he has moved his daughter out of his house to an­
locatIon to preclude her being kidnapped or killed. He is now in fear for his 

l~,!b,_,; .. nformation was given in the presence of Judge Turner and myself and th ree 
of the DOD/DIA who were questioning him. Mario was asked at that time 
na me of the man from the Embassy was. He said he could not tell the 
further questions were asked about this subject at all by the DIA men. 
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After the meeting with the DIA people was concluded, Judge Turner, my Th . 
contact and I took Mario to supper. During the meal we tried to convince him to te~: 
us who the man was and he broke into tears lind said that he couldn't because tb 
man 's friends would kill him. e 
J~t ~fore I ,left to, return to the United, Sta~ to ,attend ~hi~ hearing We met 

agam with Mano at hlS house. After extensive diSCUSSion Mano m fact did reveal 
the name of the man from the American Embassy to us. 

From this meeting and that with the DIA/ DOD personnel it appears certain that 
there ~as ~ deliberate ~tage of the Carr operation by ~he introduction of misin. 
formation 10 the form of hes about me and about my Thai contact. There is in fact, 
land owned, by my contact north of Bangkok. I~ was an inheritance years ago from 
that person s father. There was no money received by me or by anyone else in the 
Carr case except what 1 had paid from my own pocket for the taking of the pho~ 
graphs. No money was to be paid until there was a release of a POW. The state. 
ments made by the man from the Embassy to Mario were absolute lies from begin. 
ning to end. 

There are many pitfalls in any sort of operation such as the one planned for the 
recovery of prisoners in the Carr case. While it cannot be proved that the operation 
would I,.ave u"ltimately succeeded, it can be stated with certainty that this man froID 
the Embassy of t~e United States of America cut off any chance of the mission', 
success by a deceltful and arguably treasonous act to kill it by lies, bribery and 
threats to a Thai citizen in his own country by a representative of the government 
of the United States. 

The final issue I would raise for consideration of this Committee is whether or not 
American prisoners of war have died as a direct result of the actions of this agent of 
the U.S. government in Thailand. 

Thank you for taking the time to hear my statement, 

The CHAIRMAN. Colonel, where are you taking off to? Do you 
have a plane? You just arrived. 

Colonel BAILEY I have a serious illness in my family. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you have to leave to go to where? 
Colonel BAILEY. To Tennessee. 
The CHAIRMAN. You will be here for a while so we can follow up? 
Colonel BAILEY. I would very much like to answer your questions, 

yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. No, I mean in the next few days will you also be 

reachable? 
Colonel BAILEY. I am heading for Thailand the first of next week. 

But I would make myself available in any way that I can. 
The CHAIRMAN. Colonel Turner. 

STATEMENT OF NORMAN M. TURNER, LIEUTENANT COLONEL, 
USAF (RETIRED) 

Colonel TURNER. Mr. Chairman, Senators, thank you for allowing 
me to address this Committee today. I am a former U.S. Air Force 
fighter pilot who flew combat missions in two tours of duty in Viet­
nam. I have been working with Jack Bailey primarily on the 
Donald Gene Carr case since the middle of June of this year. I ha

ced
ve 

become familiar with the facts of this case, and I am convin 
tha~ 

The CHAIRMAN. Colonel Turner, can I just ask one quick que&" 
tion? Are you going to summarize your testimony? 

Colonel TURNER. Well, I was going to read it, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is about 15, 20 minutes long. That is the 

reason I ask. Am I wrong in judging that. 
Colonel TURNER. Well, I'm used to reading jury instructions. I 

think I can get through it quicker than that. 
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I am convinced that the photograph is that of Capt. Donald Gene 
Carr. I will condense parts of it. 

I will discuss the trip to Bangkok. I went to Bangkok with Colo­
pel Bailey, and I will summarize parts of it in the interest of time. 

From the time we arrived in Bangkok until the day we left, Jack 
Bailey had agents up-country trying to make contact with a man 
who had taken the Carr photos, whom we referred to as Mr. X, and 
to bring him to Bangkok. Both Bailey and I paid out of our pockets 
for the expense of sending people to various places in Southeast 
Asia. This sum was well over $2,000. At one point I observed Jack 
leave one of his rings ·in a Bangkok hock shop to obtain more 
/poney to pay for expenses for one of his sources of information. 

I am aware-and if you will read along with me, I will skip para­
pphs apd move on down to those Lconsiderthe most pertinent to 
tlus seSSIOn. 

I will make this statement under oath, that to the best of my 
knowledge, under penalty of perjury that I swore to, that the facts 
of this statement are true. I am aware that testimony has been pre­
IeIlted that while in Thailand Jack Bailey stated that the earr pic­
tures might have been taken in Thailand or Burma instead of 
Laos. 

I was present at Bailey's side every second that he was in the 
physical presence of people from the DOD or DIA. He never made 
any such statement to any of them that I heard. I am as aware of 
his views about the Carr case as any person on earth. He does not 
believe any such thing. When comment has been made by others 
ibat the pictures looked as though they might have been taken in 
Bangkok, I have heard him state words in frustration to the effect, 
well, if they were taken in Thailand, let's find out where in Thai­
land Butch Carr is and bring him home. 

Whichever small-minded DIA minion made such a bogus report 
his superiors knew full well that he was quoting Bailey out of 

:1 ~~~;t~if at all, and he also knew that no such meeting was ever 
:; Bailey. 

significant event in the trip occurred when we made 
[tS:l~~a:~~~~~. a Thai man called Mario. He had been involved in 
i\ operation to return American prisoners of war which 

heard about. In the process of trying to get to Mr. X 
back to Thailand, we received information-and I am 

, plll"a.phras,in~ now-that there was bad feelings toward Jack and 
prilm,,"v source of information, an individual in Bangkok. 
meeting was made through a third party between Bailey, his 
contact, and Mario. I was not at that meeting, but I was in­

b~""led later that the facts were as you have heard-this false in­
~:,!".tion, which I will address in a moment. 

contact with Mario was on the evening we brought him 
with the DIA people. We were concerned because Mario 
apprehensive about talking to anyone from the American 

rr.~<lnlb8.!;sV We asked Colonel Cole to bring only one other person 
to keep the environment from being too intimidating. 

showed up. The three men who appeared to meet 
were Col. John Cole, Bob Sheetz, and William Gadoury. 

was asked why the rescue mission failed, and he told us 
about the man from the American Embassy who gave him money 
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and told him h~w Jack Bailey and his Tha! contact were cheating 

hIm .. He also saId that the man who told hIm had told him that if 

Mano ever told anybody hIs name, he couldn't be responsible fOr 

the safety of Mario, his daughter, or his mother. 
One of the DIA men asked what the embassy man's name Was 

and Mario said he didn't want to say. Mario said, "He is very pow: 

erful. You all know him." The questioner, Bill Gadoury, dropped 

the whole line of inquiry. 
It was apparent to me that there existed the strong possibility 

that actions by an agent of the U.S. Government had deliberately 

killed a viable operation to rescue American prisoners of war and 

I wanted to find out what I could about it. ' 

Jack and I took Mario to supper after the DIA men left, and I 

tried the best I could, as gently as I could, to get him to tell me the 

name. He looked pained, and kept apologizing to Jack, saying I'm 

sorry, I misunderstood; I can't say his name because he has ';'any 

friends who would kill me. 
Finally, after I explained that he might now be in greater danger 

if he did not tell us, he said he was sorry, he broke down and began 

to cry, pressing his napkin to his face. At that point we ceased to 

pressure him further. 
Several days later, the night before I left to come back, we went 

over to see Mario at his house with a video camera and tape re­

corders ~nd still cameras. Basically what we did is pump him for 

mformatIOn about the name of the man. That is what I wanted. 

The CHAIRMAN. The name of the man from th" embassy? 
Colonel TURNER. The name of the man from the embassy who 

had talked-who had split the operation and ended it and threat­

ened his life. 
Mario finally admitted that he had told three other people the 

man's name. One was a connected friend of his upcountry who had 

associates who Mario said, "could protect him." The other two were 

Mr. X himself and another person called Dr. No, one of the original 

old Carr operation people. 
Based on his years of experience in Southeast Asia, Jack had 

guessed who he thought the man would be. He gave me two names 

qUIetly. I wrote them in the margins of a Thai newspaper lying on 

the floor in Mario's house. I said, look at these names, Mario, if 

you were to cross out one of them, which one would it be. And I 

handed Mario my pen-this pen right here, as a matter of fact. He 

looked at the names I had written, and after a few seconds made 

an X by one of the names. I asked him, cross out this one. And 

Mario said, "No, that him." That is a quote. We turned the video 

cam back on and tried to get Mario to say the name out loud but 

he wouldn't. 
Finally, we shut off the camera and I took my tape recorder out 

and rut it up by his mouth and I said, Mario, it's--and I spoke th~ 

man s name. It's that man, isn't it. He hesitated for a while an 

finally he said, in my tape recorder, yes. 
I am a judge in a criminal court. I deal with victims and perrt'( 

trators of crime. Every day of the week I have heard hundreds, I 

not thousands, of witnesses testify. I would not bet that every 

detail of what Mario told us is true and complete, but I am con­

vinced beyond a reasonable doubt of the following. 
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One, Mario's loyalty is to Jack BB;iley and the Carr mission were 

deliberately estranged by lies told him by a man who works for the 

Government of the United States. 
Two, the mission ~as aborted because of the intervention of this 

.,an from the Amencan embassy. 
Three, Mario now regrets his actions in stopping the mission. 

And four, Mario is. terrified of the p~ospects of physical h~rm or 

death occurring to hImself or hIS family through achons mltiated 

by the man from the embassy, or that man's friends. 
Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee, you have in the 

apan of the last 3 days been eyewitnesses to what I believe is a 

complete microcosm of the moral and et~ical defects in go,:,ern~en­

tal agencies that has plagued the conSCIence of thiS Nation smce 

the end of the war in Southeast Asia. 
You have heard testimony from at least two members of the 

DIA/DOD team that accompanied Jack Bailey to Thailand. Those 

..-0 members were under oath to tell the truth, to tell the whole 

vuth and nothing but the truth, so help them God, before testify­

mg before you. It is my understanding that those team members 

were asked if there was anything else they know about any matter 

IDDcerning the matter of POW's in Southeast Asia. Apparently 

DOne of them present at the time of the questioning of Mario both­

ered to mention the matter of Mario and the aborted Carr rescue 

llission to this panel. 
I was horrified to learn of the allegations of such criminal acts 

an agent of the U.S. Government. Apparently these investiga­

did not feel such information was even worthy of being report­

their superiors or included in their sworn testimony, even 

directly asked. 
acts of the man from the embassy in aborting the Carr 

mission by intimidation and bribery were recited by the 

of those acts in the immediate presence of Robert Sheetz, 
's Office of POW IMIA affairs at the Pentagon, Col. 

Jr' the chief of the POW IMIA team at the embassy 

~~~~~, and 'William R. Gadoury of the Joint Casualty Resolu-
11 at the Embassy in Bangkok. These are the very men 

most responsible for the investigation of reports concern­

.~ne~ican prisoners of war being held in Southeast ~Ia. H~w 

such individuals recognize valid information concernmg pns­
if they can't even see the relevance of the information just 

' ~~~~:lA~~:~::; The relevance of wruch? 
1~ relevance of the fact, Senator, that an oper-

~:~~~~~nd~~~,~i~d~~ interfered with, that a team was split and 
~ that threats were made. 

all of that was laid out to them. You are 

TURNER. To the best of my recollection, yes. Not in 
there was no further questioning after about 5 min­

best of my recollection it was, it certainly was laid 
the mission failed. 

:~~1o,;;~11;'::.:~~~; that accurate, Colonel? 
. : TURNER. Colonel Cole here? 
J'oiCllol,el CoLE. That is not accurate, sir. 



578 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will get to you later on that. 
Colonel TuRNER. When the statement was made that this had 

happened, Colone\ Cole made the statemen~nd I am not going I<) 
mentIOn the man s name-there was another man, who said Was 
that so-an.d-so again. And that is when Mario said, I can't ~y his 
name, he IS very powerful; you all know him. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you give the name of this embassy official I<) 
the team? 

Colonel TURNER. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you willing to share the name of this person 

with us? 
Colonel TURNER. Yes, but.in some sort of closed session. We will 

explam why m a closed sessIOn. We are concerned about the life of 
our man. 

The CHAIRMAN. Privately, after this meeting? 
Colonel TuRNER. Yes, sir. 
Colonel BAILEY. The ~an would '?e. willin~ to come and testify 

before thiS Committee, sir. The mdlvldual himself, Mario, would. 
He would be very happy to come and testify. 

Colonel TuRNER. In the interests of brevity that you request Mr. 
Chrurman, I "?' Il.oing to sk!p just .to a couple more parts of my 
statement, which IS entered mto eVidence, and state just a couple 
of things that struck me recently. 

.In an incident reported locally on November 6, yesterday, the 
Vietnam Amb~dor to the United Nations, Trinh Xuan Lang, ro­
~arked that hIS Il.0vernment could quickly settle the issue of miss­
mg !'-m!'rlcan p:,.soners of wa~ if Washington would just stop 
making It a conditIOn for normalizmg relations. 
. I am sorry to appear.in levity, but my feelings were, upon read­
mg that quote, remmlscent of the old joke, what's he mean, 
Mommy. 
~nator MCCAI!'I. He gave us a letter yesterday refuting that, 

saymg that that IS not what he said, that there was no condition. 
Colonel TuRNER. That is how he was quoted in the paper. 
The C'"!AIRMAN. But he was disturbed by, apparently, the misin­

terpretatIon, and he submitted for the record a subsequent clarifi­
cation. 

Colonel TuRNER. Very well. I would be interested to hear what 
the reporter recalls. 

I am just going to make the last--
The CHAIRMAN: Let me just say, incidentally, that all of th~t, 

frankly, IS meanmgless anyway, because the bottom line is still 
going to be the performance and follow-through, so this is gloss in 
any respect. 

Colonel TURNER. To conclude, I would just like to read the last 
portion of my statement. On a larger scale there seems to be a 
prevalent presumption in the hearts and minds of our governmen­
tal leaders that unless some individual can present some solid un­
controvertible proof of the existence of a POW, that POW doesn't 
exist. That constitutes a presumption of death which is patent non­
sense. 

In the law there are many presumptions. These presumptions 
were conceived over the years by a process of long and careful con­
sideration of logic and public interest. In the case of war, a living, 
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athing man is sent forth into comba.t and, barrinll. some positive 
bJ1'dence of his death, there is no c~mcelvable reason m lOgIC to pre­
rII e such a thing just because he IS mISSIng. 
~ re are a number of alternatives to such a conclusion. In the 
_a;ore,tY of cases. That presumption, however, appears to ~e the 

our governmental policy in this ar!,a .. A~d I would. like to 
out that there is nothing-none of this IS aimed at thiS Com­

This is all that has happened up to this time. 
.1IIltree·CHAIRMAN. We understand. We are just looking forward to a 
lew months from now when it is. [Laughter.) 

Colonel TURNER. Well, I hope that-if I can just say briefly, I-­
The CHAIRMAN. We are not going to give anybody any cause to 

tim at us. S h' . t te t d Colonel TURNER. I heard Senator .mit s openmll. s a men, an 
,&bat was the best I'v,: ~elt in a long bme, after hearmg that. 

Who made the decISIOn m our Government that out of SIght con­
:.titutes a presumption of death? What gave our government the 
iight to place the burde!, of proof to the c<?ntrary on the famIlies of 
&be missing men and private seekers of prIsoners to prove beyond a 
N8SQnable doubt that a POW exists before the government WIll 
'81:1? Nowhere else in our system of government does such back­
ward thinking exist. Although our governmental s!,?kesmen deny 

this is their policy, there is a virtually unammous opmlOn 
. ;;~~~r~~the families of MIA's who have tried to deal WIth offiCIal 

that such is the case. 
undeclared war over Laos, in which I flew at least 50 

missions, our country lost almost 600 men MIA. Not one 
prisoner of war was ever returned by that country. For 

600 such losses over Vietnam, we could expect to have about 
returned. And my question is, what do you suppose hap­
all those folks? Why is it logical to presume that they are 

with()Ut conclusive evidence to support such a conclUSIOn? 
in the law could such logic long survive. Perhaps the 

in this instance is that there is-in the past-no on~ to 
the interest of the prisoners except for those lonely vOices 

f.,~;II., members and private seekers acting alone, and without 
lIdequate means to refute the power and majesty of government~1 
agencies fixed in their internal agendas, who are both the mveslI­
cators of the evidence and the judges of their own competence. 

Mr. Chairman, Members of this Committee, thank you for your 
attention. 

[The prepared statement of Colonel Turner follows:) 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORMAN M. 'fuRNER, LIEUTENANT CoLON,.;!., USAF 
(RETIRED) 

Mr. Chairman. Senators, thank you for allowing me to address this Committee 

a former U.S. Air Force fighter pilot who flew combat missions in two tours 
in Vietnam. I have been working with Jack Bailey primarily on t~e. Donf:lld 

case since the middle of June of this year. I have become familiar WIth 
facla of this case and am convinced. that the photogTaph presented. to the DOD 
the press depicting a man held captive in Laos is in fact Capt. Donald Gene 

. ' n.:";'~:~~lmpl~n,i;~ Jack Bailey on his first briefing of members of the Department of 
in August, 1991. I also traveled with him to Thailand 2 weeks ago 

try to provide information requested by Secretary of Defense Cheney con-
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ceming the earr case. I will state my observations and conclusions of the condue[ 0( the latter trip to the Committee. 

I was aware that Jack Bailey was frustrated by the inaction of the DIA before the 
trip started. He had given them his original negatives from which the earr photo. 
were made. Although he had requested their return, that had not been done. NOr 
had he been repaid for his airline tickets for his travel to and from the Penlag"" briefings as he had been promised. 

From the time we arrived in Bangkok Until the day we left Jack had agents up 
country trying to make contact with the man who had taken the Carr photos whO 
we referred to as Mr. "X" and to bring him to Bangkok. Both Bailey and I paid Out 
of our Own POCkets for the expense of sending people to various places in Southeast 
Asia. This sum was well over two thousand dollars. At One point I observed Jack 
leave one of his rings in a Bangkok hock shop to obtain more money to pay for Ct­
penses for one of his SOurces of information. 

It was a frustrating time for both of us which was not helped by the nUrneroua 
daily phone calls from the embassy asking if we had heard anything. On every 0CCa­
sion that we spoke to the OlA people they made mention of how short the time Was 
before they had to return to Washington for the hearings. It was obvious to me that 
they were far more interested in providing information to their superiors about the 
Carr case than in actual investigations of POW's. On one occasion Colonel Cole 
asked, "what am I going to put into my report tonight?" 

I am aware that testimony has been presented that While in Thailand Jack Bailey 
stated that the Carr pictUres might have been taken in Thailand or Burma instead 
of Laos. I was present at Bailey's side every second that he was in the phYSical pres­
ence of people from the DOD/DIA. He never made any such statement to any of 
them. I am as aware of his views about the Carr case as any person on earth. He does not believe any such thing. 

When comment was made by others that the pictures looked as though they 
might have been taken in Bangkok, I have heard him state words in frustration to 
the effect, "well if they were taken in Thailand, let's find out where in Thailand Butch Carr is and bring him home". 

Whichever small minded DLA minion made such a bogus reJX)rt to his superiors 
knew fuJI well that he was quoting Bailey out of context and he also knew that no such meaning was ever intended by him. 

The most significant event in the trip occurred when we made contact with a 
Thai man calJed Mario. He had been involved in Jack Bailey's Operation to return 
American prisoners of war held in Laos in 1990 which was to include Donald gene 
Carr. Jack had been talking to people close to Mr. "X" trying to gets him back down 
to Bangkok. When Mario was contacted in this process the word came back to ~s 
that he had bad feelings toward Jack and his primary SOurce of information In Bangkok. . 

Through the help of a third party a meetings was made by Jack and his Thru 
contact with Mario. I was not present at that first meeting but I was told that 
Mario had become alienated from the two of them because of information given to 
him by a man from the American embassy in Bangkok while the plan was in proc­
ess. As a result of the statements of this man Mario became convinced that he and 
the other members of the team were being cheated out of money by Jack Bailey and 
his Thai contact and Mario convinced the others to call ofT the operation. After the 
diSCussion between the three of them Mario realized that he had been told lies b~ 
the man from the embassy. He became contrite and 'apologized to Jack and his Thai contact' for believing the worst about them. 

My first contact with Mario was on the evening we brought him to meet with !he 
DJA people. We were concerned because Mario was very apprehensive about talking 
to anyone from the American embassy. We asked Colonel Cole to bring only one 
other person with him to keep the environment from being too intimidating. Th';d 
of them shOwed up. This was consistent with the mode of operation 1 have observ 
in dealing with the DOD and OIA throughout my limited experiences with them. 
They always went at least one step beyond what they agreed to. The thr~ '"!len who 
appeared to meet with Mario were Col. John Cole, Bob Sheetz and Wilham Ga­doury. 

We asked them to sit down and talk a little While SOCially with Mario before .start­
ing to interrogate him in order to let him relax a.little first. As SOOn as M~no i:'t 
down they whipped out their pads and started taking down everythmg he S8Jd. T e 
first words addressed to Mario wert! that there Was no credibility with his name be­cause he didn't look like a "Mario". 

The Questioning was fairly inept at that meeting but there was one significanJ 
area addressed brieny. Mario was asked why the rescue mission failed nnd he tal 
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. who ave him money and told him h an from the American embassy . g h' out of his share of the 
t BesR;'y and his Thai contact ,,!ert~;t~~;u:::an ':::'d told him that if Mario 

the Carr operation. He also ;;aId nsible for the safety of M~rlO, hiS 
ybody his name he couldn t be res~ed hat the embassy man S name a~ his mother. One of the DI~ mMen ~s ,.dw" he is very powerful. You all 

o ·d't ttosaylt anosa, f .. 
said he dl n wan . ped the whole line 0 mqulry. 
The questioner, Bill Gadou.rY;j7't tog possibility that actions by an 

· arent to me that there ex~t e s k-lI~ a viable operation to rescue ~h~ U.S. government had dehbera~'~ ~t what I could about it. Jack a."d 
priso'ne,,., of war and I wanted to 10 ~ ·0 ordered the most expensive 

to supper after the DIA r:~t ~~~ Afi~; we finished eating I triedk!d 
the menu which went on my cr Ih 'bass man from Mario. He 100 

I could to entice th~ name of ~ e e.m "tm sorry. 1 misunders~. He ~ ed and kept apologizmg to ,Jac h'YlOg, because he has many friends 
paUl were cheating us. I can t say IS name 

me kill me. . w be in greater danger if he ~id n~t ''' IrinaJ,',r after we explain~ that he might ~oain and he began to cry, pressmg hiS ~, man 's name he sal~ he was sorry g ure him further. .. 
his eyes. At that pomt w~ cei!fc! ~ fi':ft Bangkok, Jack Bailey, hiS ThaJ 
days later, on ~h~ evemn

g
w b r ght a video camera, tape recorders an I went to Mano shouse. e rou 

illi ,meter cameras . t u the video camera and proceeded to 
with Mario for a while we .se. p vera] occasions I referred to 

ini;erVle,w with him. I did the questJon~hg· O:b!:sy" and he responded appro-
. statements of the "man from e e 

h· man who paid him a total of 
he had been contacted by t I~ b d hin about Jack and his 

. Mario said that thi~ ma~ to~~~lilie ~th~rs ~t of the money that 
contact and said they were ch~atlng hIm told that the Thai contact had ~ 

paid for the rescue o~ratJon" H~hasf Bangkok. In actual fact ths.t Thai 
the money to buy a big farm no °elatives ears before. Mario sal~ that 

inherited a larger parcel of land from riven to him. Afterwards he. saId, he 
no money then so he took what wb g but he was still angry With Jac~, 
to work with the man f';'Om thMe e!" it he spent the money in 2 days 10 

contract at that hme;, arlO sa " . 
rt . g because it was black money . rdef'S and just sat talking. 

a ti~: ~urned off' the '?Smer~ .and th~n tafha~e embassy probably ~new 
discussed the danger of hiS POSltI°h notl fd be safer Mario finally admitted 
man was and if he would tell us e ~~~nnected" 'friend of his up"co~ntry 

told three other people. One wast h· The other two were Mr. X and · . hoped could protec 1m. 

two Carr operation people. . Jack Bailey had guessed that 
~n his years of experience in SoI~t~~as~:;a'Jack Quieti¥ told me the :i~ 

involved was one of two ve<?P f Thai newspaper Iymg on the noo f 
I wrote them on the margm 0 aM . If you were to cross out one 0 ' 1I1..~~'" hI ' d "look at these names ana. 

oU~~e =~ld it be?" I h~dteed Ma~~f~~ ff~:"" seconds made an "x" by one at the names I had Writ n .an ?" 
I ked him, "cross out thiS one. 

. as " t 
· "No That him. ·ed to et Mario to say the name ou 

the ~ideo cam back on ar;p t~ tn·deo c!mera and I turned on my little 
he wouldn 't. Finally we ~huft Ott hi~ and said to Mario, "it's ___ _ 

recorder again. I held It up 10 ron 0 d fi II quietly said, "yes". . 
it?" He hes!tated ~or .several secon::ainwithn~J.ims and perpetrators o~ Crimes 

am a judge 10 a crunmal court. I h d eds if not thousands of WItnesses e work day of the week. I hade ~ia1 ;:;t Mario told us is true and complete 
"fy I would not bet that every e lOb f th ~ Howing 
I ~m convinced beyond a reaso!Iable ddu t~: ea:r ':nission 'were deliberately. es­

t Mario's loyalties to Jack Bailey ahn ks for the government of the Umted ~ed by lies told to him by a man w 0 wor 

lltai<lo. borted because of the intervention of this man from the 2. The mISSion was a 

4Inerican embassy. . . . to in. the mission. .. If 
3. Mario now regrets hIS actions 10 s Ph q I h rm or death occurnng to hlmse. 
4. Mario is terrified of the. pt06~. 0fe!i 1:lc~he a man from the embassy or hIS ... his family through actiOns 101tla y 

friends". 
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I have always considered myself a loyal American. I have served my cOuntry 
an officer of the U.S. Air Force and a fighter pilot who flew over 335 combat 
sians in Southeast Asia. I am a registered republican who has been a member 
establishment all of my adult life. To say my faith in the government has now 
shaken now is a significant understatement. 

Mr. Chairman, Members of this Committee, you have in the span of 
days been eyewitnesses to a complete microcosm of the moral and ethical 
governmental agencies that has plagued the conscience of this Nation since 
of the war in Southeast Asia. 

You have heard testimony from at least two members of the DIA/ OOD team 
accompanied. Jack Bailey to Thailand. Those team members swore an oath 
the truth. the whole truth, and nothing but the truth so help them God before 
fying before you. 

It is my understanding that those team members were asked if there 
thing else they knew about any matter concerning the matter of POW's 
east Asia. Apparently none of them present at the time of the questioning 
to mention the matter of Mario and the aborted Carr rescue mission. 

I was horrified to learn of the allegations of such criminal acts by an 
U.S. government. Apparently these "investigators" did not feel such inlloflmatiao 
was even worthy of being reported to their superiors or included in their sworn 
timony even when directly asked. 

The acts of the man from the embassy in aborting the Carr rescue mission 
timidation and bribery were recited by the victim of those acts in im,m • .duoti 
presence of Robert Sheetz, the chief of DIA's office of POW I MIA 
tagon, Col. John M. Cole, Jr., the cruef of the POW I MIA I<!am at the embassy 
United States in Bangkok, ·Thailand and William R. Gadoury of the Joint 
Resolution Center at the American embassy in Bangkok. These are the very 
who are mOElt responsible for the investigation of reports concerning American 
ooers of war being held in Southeast Asia by our government. How could such 
viduals recognize valid information concerning prisoners if they can't even see 
relevance of the information just stated. 

The only alternative conclusion to a complete breakdown of judgment on the 
of three of the most critical members of our government's primary POW in',estje. 
tion team is that they are willing to ignore or hide evidence that they know 
vant or were ordered to do so, When such conduct is done under oath it is 
perjury or worse. 

You have heard the testimony of Secretary of Defense Dick Cheney and principal 
Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense Carl W. Ford, Jr" which was apparentIJ 
based on information provided. by members of the team just discussed.. The "inde­
pendent" statements presented to this Committee by these two most senior 
bers of the governmental agency responsible for investigating POW reports 
markable in their consistency. The words "lock step" seem anarchistic in colnp''';' 
son. 

I pray that this Committee will look cloeeJy into the methods, procedures and 
lO6Ophy employed by those governmental agencies and individuals who, in the 
20 years, have been entrusted. with that most solemn and sacred trust of seeking the 
truth about Our men left behind. 

It appears to me that what you have seen is the presentation of a governme~ 
agency that has a firm and solidly understood "party line" as expressed by its I L.. 

ers, You have seen and heard from key witnesses from the operational level w~ 
saw fit to omit the information that appears to me to be one of the most dramatiC 
allegations I have ever heard in the area of POW investigations, . 

Finally and most importantly it appears to me the strong possibility that a. v~ 
private operation to rescue American prisoners of war was aborted. by the dehbe~_ 
efforts of a member of the embassy of the United States in Bangkok, Thaila~d: ~_ ­
ther it appears that this man did so by the deliberate intimidation of a ThaI Clt~ 
in his own country. The specter of an employee of our government doing such an ri­
is unspeakable not only for its impact on the lives and possibl~ the death~ of ~rn:iti­
can prisoners but as an international crime which would certalOly result u: a JU~ ci­
able complaint from the government of a friendly nation and an international lO 
dent jf found to be true. , '. ve 

It would certainly take more than the unveClfied word of a smgle wltness to fu illI 
such an allegation. Without doubt it warrants the singular attention of son:te 0 ~fp. 
body of our gover!Jment that. does~'t ~ave. a stake in the outcome ?f the tn~es all 
tion, A key issue 10 such an mvestIgatlon 18 whether or not the actions of thIS In 
were sanctioned by his supervisors and hence an official act of our government. 
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. th tatement I understood was made on ~ovem-
« "'Ally I would like to aChddress thetSthere is no conclusive evidence of pClsoners 
"5,1991 by Secre~ry eney a . . 

in Southeast Asl~, to Th'l d by the DIA people Cheney mdlcated to J~ck 
the latest tClP , te a:.:d,n. the Carr case and was going to do everyth~ng 

he w.os 10 t;:: ma~r. He even put on a ~W!MIA br:9celet With 
power to b Baile sa 'ng he would contmue to wear It.. . 
name on mak~ a p.iblic~tatement that there is no c0!lc1uslve eVl-

none of the leads have panned o~t . I find It absolutely 
-o'velcmnent of the United States for which Cheney speaks: can 
g . the "highest national priority" after a smgle 

concerntng . I t f local police chief :;~?-~.~~;;:ll!~~t~,o~ in Thailand. This is the equlva en 0 a bl b . 
:' evidence of a crime because his officers are una e to ring 

2 or 3 days. ted in the Carr case Cheney's 
of the evidence that has been presen ted h thetical police chief 

soonagr}l~i~~e;~h::~~~jf!~~{ii~~~~~%o~~Z\e~~ l~ :;~~rt 
a federa career. IS h' f POW's is raised 
mind set of our government w~n t e~ss6e ~991 the Vietnam' ambassador to 
inciden~ repo~hl~y;; g o~:!.rked'that his government could quickly 

, NatIons,. .m Am
uan

. n nso' ners of war if Washington would just stop of mlSStng eTlc~n p . 
a condition for normalizmg relations. ' isce t of a child asking "what 

upon reading that quote were cemID n , 
?" d 

mommy. to be a prevalent presumption in the hearts a~ 

:~:!:;;'~~~dsca~~I~e~tjh:~e~re~l::ders that unless some individual car: present soh~, of the existence of a POW, the POW doesn't eXISt. That constI-
f death which is patent nonsense. . ed 

o t' Th presumptions were concelv over 
law there are "fiY prdum~r~i~nshlerations of logic and public inte~t. 

.. vearsby a Pfrocess 01, ~ngg breaf'hing man is sent forth into com~t an~ barnng 
case 0 war a IVlO., h' conceivable reason In logiC to pre-

positive evidence of hIS dhat~ t ~r.:: IS There are a number of alternatives to 
such a thing justhbecau;>e 'te ISrmcaseslSSmgThat presumption, however. appears to mtemaJoTiYo. 

. our governmental policy in this area. f i ht constitutes a pre-
made the decision in our government ~h~eO~lght ~ place the burden of 

of death. What gave ?~r governm~nin men and private seekers of pris-
to the contrary on the famgiesd of ~~~hm~ low exists before the gover!lm~nt 
to prove beyond a reasona e ou a a t does such backward thinkmg 

Nowhere else in our system kof govedme~hat this is their policy, there is 
~t~;I'i;~o.~~~:ni~c,~g~~over!l~enta.l spo eshm~n .el,n

y 
f MIA's who have tried. to deal ~ oplOlon among t e laml les 0 

agencies that such r: the. casehi h I flew at least 50 strike missions, our 
undeclared war over os, m w c. 1 risoner of war was ever returned 

lost almost 600 men MIA. tto~ one smg e Vietnam we could expect to have 
country. For evefl. 600 suc ~vhr ned to all those folks? Why is it 
men returili!y War:td~l°:i~h~ut "con~tJ:ive evidence" to support such a 

in the law could such logic long 8urviv~. Perhaps f t~he di~:,~:~ ~nx~~~~ 
tha~ there is il~ ~eem~::!~ ~riv~~ ~~tsa~ting al~ne a~d wi~o~t 

VOices ':ef:::! the power and majesty of governmental agencies fi:c m 
~~'_i"l<!rn'>1 ag~das who are both the investigators of the evidence and the Judges 

'Ch::~~~~~::'1:;rs of this Committee, thank you for your attention. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Let me just say, folks, 
we began this panel half an hour ago. It was supposed to hav

5
e 

two 5-minute statements-what was supposed to be two t -
"";",nUI,e statements. It has been about 27 mi~utes. So I am trymg 0 

kee the process moving and be fair to everybody .. .-~!\'U'I!1· mY rci:.nce here is going to be the capaCIty t~ que.stlOn and 
at th:'a little bit. And so I do beg,your loope;at~h~t l!c~~r~~~? 

Now, Mr. Bailey, you have to leave ,or a pane. s . 
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Colonel BAILEY. I would like very much to stay and list 
what Colonel Cole here has to say. en 14 

The CHA~RMAN. Well, we want to be able to have a chance to 
some questIOns. 

Colonel BAILEY. I will stay here until midnight to answer 
questIOns you have, regardless. 

The CHAIRMAN. Then could we proceed with the next testimo y? 
I am not sure how-- n . 

Senator McCAIN. Mr. Chairman, I do have to catch a plane 
I promIsed Colonel Bailey that I would ask him a couple of ' and 
tlons, If you do not mind. quea. 

The CHAIRMAN. Be my guest. 
Sen~tor MCCAIN. Thank you for your service to our country, both 

of you, w~ are very grateful. I Will make my questions brief. Clear_ 
ly there.15 a strong dISagreement between what both of you have 
Just testified to, and what Secretary Cheney testified to. So . th 
one of you I.S correct or he is misinformed, one of the two. Wouici 
you agree with that, Colonel Bailey? 

Colonel BAILEY. Definitely, sir. 
Senator McCAIN. It says on page 22 of his statement he 

"Senate taff . . .. h " I ' says, s miSSIOn, e says, provided several experts to go 
alonll' on .the ~~Ip. because of purportmg to have hot information. 
The mdlvIdual -IS he talking about Mario-"subsequently provid­
ed the Senate sta!'f<;r wIth a source who failed a polygraph test." 

I take It the mdIvldual IS you? 
Colonel BAILEY. No, sir. I took a polygraph test on my own. 
Senator McCAIN. I am talkmg about Mario. 
Colonel BAILEY. That is not true, sir; that is absolutely false. 
Senator MCCAIN. Maybe I am talking about the wrong trip here 

that the Secretary of Defense is talking about. 
Colonel BAILEY. If I could clear this up. They did ask if he would 

take a JlOlygraph, and after, that evening, they asked if he would, 
and I said we would talk about it and ask him. And I believe it was 
the next day or a couple of days, we did ask him and he said I do 
not trust them, period. He said, I will not.' , 

Mr. LUNDY. This is about a different trip. 
Senator McCAIN. So Mario never took a polygraph test? 
Colonel B~ILEY . But I believe he would be happy to now, after aU 

f~. thiS. I beheve he would be happy to; he will come here and testi-

Senator McCAIN. Did the picture of Captain 
either one of you? 

Colonel BAILEY. No, but I was familiar with it, through the 
source, yes. 
. Senator ~cCAIN. Do you accept the alleged proof now that that 
IS not Captam Borah, but that is a Laotian? 

Colonel BAILEY. Sir, I would prefer not to comment. I think yoU 
should ask Mr. Gayden that question. 

Senator MCCAIN. OK. So the fact is that the whole mission was 
aborted, in your view, because of interference from someone in the 
American embassy in Thailand? 

Colonel BAILEY. There is no doubt about it in my mind sir. Defi-
nItely. ' 
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Senator .McCAIN. The thr!", individuals who Colonel Turner men-
in hiS statement basically dId nothmg about It? The three, 

:eo,lone! Cole, et cetera. Is that right? 
Mr. TuRNER. I am not sure what they could have done about it 
far as anything at that time. But I was surprised that it was not 

either in Mr. Cheney's report to you, testimony, or by 
ihems,el,'es, they testified before you. That is my comment. I 

beliie\'e they had mentioned, that they did not feel it was 
"'';,no,rumt enough to mention. 

Sena1tor MCCAIN. In other words, how could such individuals rec­
.[II"'C valid information about prisoners if they cannot even see 

relevance of the information just stated? So you are accusing 
of at least non-carrying out of their duties, failure to carry 

duties? 
: w·M;.·-Tu;;;~I~: Well, as kindly as possible I am questioning their 
u~g,~,"n~,~~in~:n~~ot seeing that this is relevant information. If they did 
: the total picture there, they could have asked more 

'~lles·tiolrl!,. I thought that it was quite clear at the meeting they had 
just a short time after he would not answer the ques­

man's name. 
' b:'~r!~f McCAIN. Obviously, Mr. Chairman, we need to get to the 
; this. I have no further questions at this time. I, like Colo-
uel . look forward to the responses. Thank you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Colonel Bailey, just share with me what do you 
,do? 

Colonel Baiiley: What do I do? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Colonel BAILEY. I spend my time 100 percent working this issue, 

;Mr. Chairman. I spend 8 to 10 months out of the year in Thailand 
working this issue, and have for the past 10 years solid-I started 
in 1965 on this, actuaJly---on the POW-MIA's. I would like to dis­
piSS many more cases. 

I did not want to get away from the Carr case, but there are 
many others that should be brought up and this Committee should 
JIe aware of. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the Committee is going to. That is why I 
lIBked you how long you are going to be here. We do not want you 
to have flown so far at expense and everything, and not have the 
Opportunity to talk to you. We want to review all the information 
that you have in all the other cases. 

So that is why it is particularly important if you can make cer­
tain you are available in the next days so staff can spend time with 
10,:" and actually go through the deposition process and begin to 
lIuild the record here. We need to do that. 

Colonel BAILEY. I will be happy to cooperate with you, sir, and I 
~ure you I am going to bring Mario to this country, and he will 

_ available to testify. We also have more than 1 hour of videotape 
of this man's testinIony. 

The CHAIRMAN. We look forward to that. Now, who funds that 
Operation? 
.~ Colonel BAILEY. Who funds it? I think he sort of funded the last 
.np with me. I funded the expenses of trying to find Mr. X out of 
lOy Own pocket. I even hocked my ring at the time that I had to 
lend the last man up. 
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. The CHAIRMAN. Now you are living in Thailand, basically in 
tired status. Is that accurate? 

Colonel BAILEY. I am Retired Air Force, yes, I am, Mr. ,-,nall'IIl"n 
The CHAIRMAN. That is how you SUpport yourself? 
Colonel BAILEY. That is right. Colonel Wallace Robinson 

Kansas, my classmate, who is very close to the Senator here 
Se~ator. Dole, has really f!-,nded ,,:,e, and through other people' 
beheve m what we are dOln.g. While on the other side, the DIA 
other peopl~ try to discredit what I am trying to do. I appf<lCiI,t. 
your good fflend, Senator. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you express any concern to any of the 
folks or to, either to Mr. Ford s DIA staff or to Pentagon staff 
the CIA, you Were concerned about going back because of the 

Colonel BAILEY. Definitely. 
The CHAIRMAN. You did express that? 
Colonel BAILEY. Well, I did mention it, I believe, to Colonel 

Jordan, and Judge Turner was with me when we were briefed by 
the contact CIA person that gave us the information. We felt it was 
pretty rehable, and I thmk we could give you that in closed session 

The CHAIRMAN. So you have shared that with DIA? . 
Colonel BAILEY. Some of it I believe I did, with Colonel Jordan. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you tell Mr. Ford's staff that you were con-

cerned about, that you had been told by some Congressman's staff 
that CIA would be fOllowing you in Bangkok? 

Mr. TURNER. May I address that, Mr. Chairman? I received a 
phone call from the Carr family member from Florida who was 
upset, saymg h~r daughter had received a call from, I believe it 
was Representatlve-or Congressman-Goss' secretary. 

I then spoke to the daughter, a very level-headed person, and 
that daugh~r told me. that she had, that when this woman-whose 
name I beheve IS ChrIstie Hahn, a secretary/aide of Congressman 
Goss-called her, said she had just gotten off the phone from the 
DIA, the DOD, excuse me, and that they had told her that they 
thought that the pictures were taken in Bangkok or Thailand. 

And that when they went back, which was just before this last 
trIP, th~ DIA and CIA :-vere going .to be follOwing Jack around; they 
were gomg to be hangIng on to hIS coattails. I gIless at that point. 
thIS daughter, loyal to Our side, got into an argIlment with her. 
And. she saId, well, Jack will not know it because they will be in 
clvlhan clothes. 

We talk~ to the folks here from the DOD, and they assured us 
no. such thin~ had occurred; nobody was badmouthing Jack. But 
thIS IS something that Just did not come out of the air. 

The CHAIRMAN. When .you met with DIA in AUgIlst, did you teU 
~hem you knew the locatIOns for up to 14 camps that hold prisoners 
In Laos? 

Colonel BAILEY. At our first meeting we had in AUgIlst, the judge 
was With me; so was Col. Wallace Robinson. Yes, I did. We did gIve 
them information; I do not know the exact numbers but we gave 
them quite a bit of information, yes, sir. ' 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you tell them you would provide them those 
locations? 

Colonel BAILEY. I did, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you done that? 
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BAILEY. I do not think I provided them with 14, but I pro­
rnlOnel with-when we met with Secretary Cheney, WIth two 

IGV-essrnel", McCloskey from Indiana, I did giye them ,the loca-
new camps the updates that we had WIth POW s, the In­

~~:~:j~lt~he latest that we had, even with the names of the camp 

Ii if I could at this tinoe, I made it very pointed. that 
being held, including Carr, by the 379th DIVISIOn, 

VietIlarne!;e Division, inside of Laos, and gave them the 
people, of the camp commanders, even th~ pictures 

and the Carr pictures, the name of that LIeutenant 
Vietnamese, the major Pathet Lao. 

":-- ', f'lfther. I am sure that they would be happy to turn that 
"I'c'~~!'tiioll over to you; if they do not, I will. That was the first 
.. second day, I was asked to stay over. No, thIS was the 

I am confused. The first 2 days we spent, Judge Turner 
me, Larry Stark, and Wally Robinson-Colonel Robmson. 

turned over everything to them on the Carr case, ~th the 
-=~~'~~~ti;~~e were talking negatives now-we g;ave the pIctures, 
II of everything but the picture showmg the man that 

photos, Mr. X, and the Lieutenant Colonel, and the Pathet 

",,"onel 

This Mr. X is somebody that has access to the 

BAILEY. Within the Laotian Government, Mr. Chairman, 

Mr X is within the Laotian Government? 
&:~;;~ABB~A~ILE~';. W~rk.ing with the Laotian Government at that 

sir. Now, this information was ~Iven to. the,,:,. 
e ,;;~:t~~~:;~h ' How many locations dId you Identify .where the 
~ was taken at? Did you have dIfferent vIews about 

Colonel BAILEY. Yes, I did, sir, ~efini~ly. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was that by mIStake. h h 
Colonel BAILEY. The first one I gave them, the ~nator . ere as 
report that we gave to her through Colonel RobInson qUite som~ 

ago that indicated where this camp was, to Senator Dole an 
.~'nat<')r Kassebaum. This was this last year. . 

in the report that we gave to her was the same thmg we 
to DIA and then after I went back to ThaIland we dId h8;ve 
updated infonnation on some new camps, and. the posslblhty 

~lere the!le 30 people might have been moved to, mcludIng Carr, 
we gave at that tinoe, even the names of the commander 

was commanding the!le camps. . 
I would like to make this one comment, and .we are ta!kmg about 

the Vietnamese; there is no one, I do not thmk, .~ VIetnam, be­
they have been moved into Laos, and some Into C",mbodla. 
the 379th Division people that we have a contact WIth want 

help on the POW issue; they are bemg pulled out 
after the monsoons. 

now would be the time for the U.S. Government to try to 
"!\'I!gC)ti,,te this thing with them, and t~is i~ what we said. I belIeve 

way to bring them out now IS dIplomacy. But five Presl­
have not done it; we have not done it from the private sector, 
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and we join forces with the Government here and look what 
pens. I do not have the anSwer. 

The CHAIRMAN. What I want to make sure other Senators have 
chance. Do you want to ask questions of Mr. Bailey now, "e'nato. 
and get the rest of the testimony? Could we then hear the 
the testimony? I do not know who is next, and then we will 
back. Why do we not go with __ 

Mrs. FLECKENSTEIN. Would it be all right if Mr. Gayden te"ti/ied? 
The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely, Sure. 
Mr. GAYDEN. I will not read my statement; I will just 

present the viewpoints that I wanted to present. 
The CHAIRMAN. Your full statement will be placed in the record. 

I would remind everybody that their full statement is placed in the 
record as if you had spoken it, and it is under oath. 

STATEMENT m' HAMILTON GAYDEN, TENNESSEE CIRCUIT JUDG!! 

Mr. GAYDEN. Thank you, Senator Kerry, Senator Smith, Senator 
McCain, Senator Reid, and Senator Kassebaum. My name is Judge 
Hamilton Gayden. I am a Tennessee Circuit Judge. I am graduate 
of Vanderbilt University and Vanderbilt Law School, and have 
been a judge for 17 years. 

I am also an author of a book that was published in 1987 enti. 
tled, To Circle the Cross, which is a fictional story of an MIA re­
tained in Laos after the war, predicated Upon the sinful fact that 
we abandoned 600 American MIA's in Laos, and that they were not covered by any treaty. 

I also introduce to you and have sent you my court officer who 
works for me dUring the day, and together we work at odd hours 
trying to prove that there are live American POW's in Southeast 
Asia. His name is Khambang Sibounheavang. Khambang is a 1()' 
year veteran of the secret war in Laos. He is a 13th.ranked 
member of the Free International Lao. 

I bring to you a little bit of a different viewpoint. I am not a 
Vietnam veteran; I have never been to Asia. I advise Khambang 
and his friends who are part of the freedom fighters international. 
ly what to do with evidence that they have been able to procure 
from Southeast Asia. Khambang has many contacts, even in hIS 
family; even One family member is a ranking member of the Com. 
munist government today. 

The bottom line is that I am convinced that there are over 300 
American POW's. I am going to talk about Dan Borah in a minute. 
r do not back up from that, but r hear a message from you, Sena. 
tors; you are tired, and r appreciate your patience. r want to start 
out at the top and then get off this and not steal the thunder of the 
Stevens, Lundy, and Robertson families. 

As an American, r was part of this, the American end of an 
escape attempt 3 weeks ago which failed, on October 16, 3 weeks to 
this day, the gentleman who was interdicted on the shore of the 
Mekong River was Colonel Lundy. In the process, we were able to 
gain certain evidence, letters, for the third time, original thumb­
prints and handprints. These are copies. 

We actually have matching handprints and thumbprints, al. 
though I will say parenthetically that OUr government cannot come 
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. th mbprints of Col. Albro 
one single set of fingeitrm~ Albr~ Lundy, III, that Albro 

~~v: UC~A tob~k~~b~[O~~yer, dnd S~;~i~gh~:.r:~n':r~~~ 
'W'ootteLn as a sideline, 'hi ~eh~ ab~ormal hands; there is 
~ you .cabn f,f fgroS:ai c!;, ;'atch this thumbprint. 

m thIS UI m . . ht here? 
1~I,aU)r REID. Thhat .is ~~a~;;;~t Maj. Albro Lund~ . Tod 

No, e IS D Borah in a mmute. ay 
li',n,r.n . r am going to get ~m ~~in root hair samples that 
to the American LegIon thIS m~ ga DNA and report back taken and they are gOIng run 

Commit~. . k h American Legion is a third· 
done this ~ause r thm htet~er r am telling the truth. I 

they have no mterest m w. Secretary Cheney when he 
'no interest in confhctm~;1'~7 things. I am not going to get us fraudulent and those 

name-calling. . I on-- . 
CHAIRMAN. A root hLalr da"An~ we hope that that report will GAYDEN. On Albro un y. 

to you. We are told thaht---;;-You have got to help me out l;IlLAlI~MA" . But from were. 

through the Laotian net· GAYDEN. These hair samples ca::;ea freedom fighter, then to 
across Mekong River, delhver:i to the American Legion this officer and then de Iver 

~~i:~~r REID. When w~ it delivered, John? 

GAYDEN. This mornmd
g r-t !;ed to the American Legion this CHAIRMAN. It was e IV 

..... nul$·! I' ed to US approximate-~ . The hair samples were de Iver 

mo"n"t"h'U<a'g"o. ld a neutral person looking at this 
CHAIRMAN. Now, h~w ~~~ custody of this? I mean, y<?u are a 

any way of asce~gAnd for evidence to be probahve, you 
. you are both Judghes. th chain of custody, Now, how does 

to be able to S?W ale I e from? That is all I am know where thIS re y canl 

. ht nd not to be argumenta· . GAYDEN. Senator, you ar~lfh~a hair samples. I do know, 
I do not know who all tak be ed' in other words, an expert 

"""'ev.",, that hair samJlles can 2 ;:;nths old. That to me would 
you whose h81rs are tod uestion because we 

:!itaw.", the custody, thed h~ir ~n;.~~n~~: ar~ui,d in the u.s. So to that Colonel Lun y IS no 

f"aw'!r that, it can be ~ed. t th t later but it does not really CHAIRMAN. I will get ~ a. t ' 
-.awer my question, but tha~rtalll!\;'ir and it is 2 months old, 

Mr. GAYDEN. At any rate, \h ~Sthis hair' 2 months old, of Albro 
I thmk the logical 8llswer ~ a in' Southeast Asia. As far 
Lundy, Col. Albro Lu!,dy, IS so~e:~e~~e network of the-through 

to who handled It, It canle tog th t I am not going to steal 
network, and I c~dnoWt ahw~r sev:r'a! handprints and finger. thunder, as I S81. e av 
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I will say parenthetically that we had, throllgh 
gator through the Senate Foreign Relations 
check on fingerprints of four individuals in March of 
were told through an intermediary that the handprints 
prints of Colonel Stevens--excuse me, Commander S~~~~'!:~~ 
Colonel Robertson were in the files of the Defense 
And 3 weeks later these gentlemen say they cannot 
gerprints. 

At any rate, I am going to turn now to Mr. Borah. In JUly 
1990, Khambang, my court officer, received 23 negatives. He 
received a message that this gentleman's name was U.e-<:-a-e-k.,,";' 
or B-a-r-a. 

We had the negatives developed; we also had other i'l afc.rnlatiob. 
his wife's name, his son's name, his daughter's 
sage that he wanted to come home, but only with his Chlldlren 
his wife, and also with this other man. He would be Bara or 
kos, as they pronounced it to 'Us phonetically. They handed 
and I converted the Decaekos to a rather simple conversion. 
was a guy, Col. Robert Disenkowski. 

We contacted his wife through another intermediary we had 
Arizona. His wife lives in Mesa, Arizona. She was interviewed' 
could not recognize this as her husband. They gave the ' 
back to me, and through the process of elimination, and actu~illJ 
looking .at thjs Life magazine that I see here, this one night I 
able to Identify Colonel Borall. We knew he was from Arizona 
we k,?ew that Disenkowski was probably with this guy. I did 
the pIcture of Daniel Borah, and I immediately thought that 
h,m. 

To make a long story short, through various correspondence 
to be as tactful as ' I could, l.got the Borahs to send me pictures. 
turn, after I saw the pictures of Dan Borah as a child and 
yaung adult, I called the Borahs in Illinois and asked them to 
down to Nashville. Mr. and Mr. Borah and one of the Borah 
came down to Nashville, and .Khambang went out, and we 
out and met them. I apologized to them for even intruding in 

·hves, because they had given up on their son. 
And I told them, "I want- you to tell us this is not your ~"" . ....., 

we will go away; I do not want you to tell us this is your 
IS exactly the way I said it. And they looked at it and said--I 
hced ·tears in the eyes of Mr. Borah, and I noticed a shock in 
Borah. 

Senator REID. Is this the picture right here? You are tallkllIl 
about the middle picture? 

Mr. GAYDEN. No, we are talking about this. So they went back 
Albion, Illinois, and called me up and said, Judge, basically, to 
aphrase, this is our son. And they said, well, what do we do. I 
well, the first thing I want you to do is tell me about all the 
members. 

There were five children, and the mother and father. And I sa~~ 
each of you must say 100 percent, each of you must be convinC1"" 
We actually made a video that I got them down in Nashville in rnY 
jUI~y room. I was convinced __ 

Senator McCAIN. Judge, could you get to the part where we ha"" 
now got pictures of a Laotian of French blood? 
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r GAYDEN. The mountain man has been introduced:, and .of 
J4 . we all want to believe' the government comes up WIth a pIC-

f a mountain man and says, this is mountain man, and not 
Borah. We all want to believe. And they have got that benefit 

;""kirig for them. h . t 
to tell you that I gave to the government t. epIc ure 

Borall, trying to cooperate with them one more tIme, along 
in that picture, the man they call the bus~ess man. I se~t a 
and I will make an exhibit, on July 24, asking for two thlDgS 

Gittins. 
[The letter referred to follows:] 

STATE OF TENNESSEE, TENTH JUDICIAL CIRCUIT, 
502 METROPOUTAN CoURTHOUSE, NASHVIlLE, TN 37201, 

July 24, 1991. 

CHARLES GI1TlNS, 
. of the ABSislanl Secretary of Defense, 

Washington. DC. 

~lt~~~' fmd 1 of 19 photographs of Lt. Daniel, ~r~. As ~ com­
with him is a Laotian National and hiS hfe is Ob~lously 

We are doing all we are able to protect him under the Cl!CUm-
your department will use this photo advisedly even though It has 

othe"rise decimated. Alb L d J 
aU know we have a map depicting where Larry Stev~ns, ro un y r 8 

lwbertson and an unnamed fourth individual were bemg held as ,!f 6 to 
Despite pleas from several quarters, Khambang and I have. decided that 

onlago~ful entity that should be apprised of thi~ fact is the Executtv~ branch of 
~rnment in bopes that at least satellite surveil1ance would be, conSidered. 

-:Iaying this information to you and to Colonel Jordan,. [ don t p~tend r be 
benefiCiary of forthcoming satellite pho~8p~ and I~terp~~tat~n:h 1= 

making a statement of believed fact that 18 of Import. 0 rei . ra e h 
the place where these men are being held: Savoy ls~and, Vu:tnam, at t .e 

of the Ladda River. completely surrounded by water With no brld~e. There IS 

one bunding and believe it is part of the Vietnames:ed Sea fS~~,:,~l ~h~}: 
exists military installations on banks on both. SI . es 0" . e 15 an" . 
map doesn't tell we also believe Savoy Island 18 In a Vmh ... bay, 

the coast of Vietnam somewhere near the old DM zone extended. 1 have 
know of this location by map in the Department of Defense. 

th best method to release to the Department of Defense the var· 
surrouending the Borah photograph as it contains th~ name of our 

others and is astonishingly attested to by a certain local Pat~et 
an Official Pathet Lao Seal. We will contact your Departme~t With 

~
~~~~:~;we are presently working on throug~ the U.S. Senate Foreign Re.-

before whom we have agreed to testify. . 
I are willing to cooperate with the Department of Defense circum· 
ronsiderations. We are, for example, very concerned over the 

not lost or destroyed, of the fingerprints of Lt. Borah; we know the 
requesting them for sometime. 

Hamilton Gayden, Khambang Sibounheuang. 
letter was hand·typed by Judge Hamilton Gayden and no other persons 

the reader is apprised of the location of Americans, by and through 
Hamilton Gayden or Khambang Sibounheuang.) 

gave him a letter, I said, you can test it; it is a first-generation 
I also mentioned, and I am going to come back to that, 

.~~~d:d:~~L;~undy, and Robertson were on Savoy Island by ,,:,ay 
h map, which is in possession of the Senate ForeIgn 

""'ltl()DS Committee, which you are welcome to have. I asked them 
a satellite photo-I am going to this story, and then I am gomg 

get back to Borah. 


